LITERATURE REVIEW REPORT

DELIVERABLE No 2

RaRE

UNDERSTANDING RISK AND RESILIENCE IN THE EDUCATIONAL PERFORMANCE OF REFUGEE CHILDREN AND YOUTH

APRIL 2023

Theoni Stathopoulou, Jennifer Cavounidis, Korina Hatzinikolaou, Natalia Spyropoulou, Lina Zirganou-Kazolea, Eirini Adamopoulou, George Moschos



The research project is supported by the Hellenic Foundation for Research and Innovation (H.F.R.I.) under the "2nd Call for H.F.R.I. Research Projects to support Faculty Members & Researchers" (Project Number: 4350)



How to cite: Stathopoulou, T., Cavounidis, J., Hatzinikolaou, K., Spyropoulou, N., Zirganou-Kazolea, L., Adamopoulou, E., & Moschos, G. (2023). *RaRE-Understanding Risk and Resilience in the Educational Performance of Refugee Children and Youth: Literature Review Report* (Deliverable No. 2). National Centre for Social Research.

Table of Contents

1.	Introduction
2.	Background and context
3.	Theoretical approaches of resilience
	3.1 The socio-ecological approach
	3.2 The integrative approach14
4.	Empirical findings from relevant studies in Greece17
5.	Measures
	5.1. Measurement tools for resilience of children and adolescents
	5.2 Measurement tools for general psychosocial adjustment/well-being of children and adolescents
	5.3 Measuring the educational performance of children with a migrant-refugee background in large-scale surveys
6.	The education of refugee children in Greece post 2015
	6.1 The legal framework and its implementation after 2015
	6.2 Data on access to education for refugee children (2015-2020)
	6.3 Recent developments on the education of refugee children
7.	The impact of COVID-19 on school-aged children and adolescents
Bi	bliography45
	Legal references

1. Introduction

The purpose of the report is to comprehensively review the concepts of resilience and educational performance in school-aged children with a migrant-refugee background, and to establish research guidelines and priorities that will result in the development of appropriate methodological approaches and tools for the project. The report examines the theoretical approaches to resilience, including the socio-ecological and integrative approach, and presents relevant empirical findings from studies conducted in Greece. Furthermore, it discusses the measurement tools used to assess resilience and educational performance in these children, along with the measures employed in large-scale surveys. Background bibliographical information is also presented to provide an overview of the education of refugee children in Greece post-2015, including data on their access to education from 2015-2020, the legal framework, and recent developments and provisions. Finally, the report addresses the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on school-aged children and adolescents, and its effect on their education and overall well-being.



2. Background and context

After the fall of communist regimes of central and eastern Europe in 1989 and the early 1990s, Greece transformed rather abruptly from a country of emigration to a host country, initially receiving immigrants from neighboring countries and mainly Albania (Cavounidis, 2018; Cavounidis-Springer 2018, Triandafyllidou, 2020). The migration landscape of Greece changed again in the 2010s, first due to the emigration of highly educated Greeks seeking employment abroad in response to the Greek economic crisis at the beginning of the decade, and subsequently due to the Syrian civil war that fueled one of the biggest refugee crises of recent times (Clayton et al., 2015). Refugee inflows reached their height in 2015, when over 1 million people entered European territory, 80% of them via the Greek borders. The majority of refugees who entered Greece wanted to continue their journey northward towards other European countries, but after several countries set up border controls, the Balkan corridor was closed, and thousands of migrants were stranded in Greece. Eventually, the issuing of the EU - Turkey statement in March 2016, providing for the safe resettlement of one Syrian refugee from Turkey to an EU country, for each (irregularly arriving) migrant returned to Turkey from Greece, halted the flow of migrants, but left some of those who arrived prior to the agreement stranded in Greece. Although dramatically decreased, arrivals to the Aegean islands continued at a low steady pace during 2016–2017 (Stathopoulou & Eikemo 2019; Ziomas et al., 2017) and a new (but significantly smaller) spike in arrivals was noted at the end of 2019, this time primarily through the Greek-Turkish land border (UNHCR, 2022). Due to volatile European asylum and relocation provisions, refugee populations are often exposed to a legal vacuum that results in the deterioration of their ability to cope with new distressing conditions in host societies and communities. Moreover, a significant number among them are minors, either accompanied, unaccompanied or separated, thus rendering education a powerful mechanism for their integration in the host society, as well as a factor influencing their well-being (Mamali & Arvanitis, 2022).

Overall, Greece, being one of the major entry points into Europe, has received over a million refugees and migrants since the intensification of the refugee crisis in 2015, of which 37% were below the age of 18 (UNICEF, 2022). As these displaced populations are highly mobile and elusive,

it is difficult to establish the actual number of refugee and immigrant children present in the country. According to the Ministry of Migration and Asylum data, in January 2022 Greece was accommodating 31,508 asylum applicants and 58,339 recognized refugees. The vast majority (90%) of the asylum applicants were living in the mainland, while 10% were staying in the various refugee accommodation schemes in the East Aegean islands (Greek Council for Refugees & Save the Children, 2022).

This substantial increase in the number of refugees and migrants in European countries, along with the realization that their stay in the country of entry will be more prolonged than originally thought, led various European Union member states to accept that they were not only faced with the challenge of accommodating the newcomers, but also of developing integration strategies (OECD, 2022; Triandafyllidou, 2020). Especially when taking into consideration the soaring number of children, and adolescents among migrants and refugees, it is evident that education emerged as a prominent field of inclusivity and integration in the host country, as well as a protective factor for their physical and mental health (Fazel et al., 2012; Mamali & Arvanitis, 2022; Ziomas et al., 2017). According to data provided by the European Commission (as stated in OECD, 2022), in 2020, out of the total number of first-time asylum applicants in Europe, 141,000 were minors and almost 10% of them were unaccompanied. Some months earlier, in October 2019, about 38,000 children and youths, out of whom 4,500 unaccompanied minors, lived in Greece. Additionally, it was approximated that 1,000 more unaccompanied minors were homeless or living under unknown circumstances (OECD, 2022). Of the total 39,000 migrant and refugee youth, 26,000 were estimated to be of school age (OECD, 2022).

Two years before the war in Ukraine the WHO UNICEF Lancet Commission (Clark et al., 2020) outlined the need to address the growing threats to children's rights and entitlements due to persisting conflicts, inequalities and deteriorating environmental conditions because of climate change. The war in Ukraine has further endangered the future of children in Europe forcing over

two million children to displacement¹. A total of 6,100 Ukrainian children is estimated to reside in Greece².

3. Theoretical approaches of resilience

In the last decades, the notion of resilience has become increasingly prominent within several disciplines and research fields. Already from the '70s, developmental psychologists have pinpointed to the fact that some children, although belonging to a high-risk group for exhibiting psychopathology (e.g., due to parental mental illness or poverty), seemed not only to survive, but to success and thrive, both academically and socially (Garmezy, 1974; Rutter, 1987). This finding urged them to expand their research focus to include cases of positive adaptation and adjustment and shift their attention from risk and trauma to competence (Bonanno & Diminich, 2013; Condly, 2006; Luthar, 2003, 2006). Resilience theory has since focused on "understanding positive developmental outcomes as well as the ability of individuals who had suffered from setbacks and multiple adversities in adolescence to show evidence of competent functioning across multiple domains in adulthood, including social relationships, job performance, and marriage" (Bonanno & Diminich, 2013, p. 379).

Hence, the term resilience has been employed to describe this phenomenon of positive development and/or adaptation under circumstances of significant adversity, threats, and trauma (Luthar, 2006; Luthar et al., 2000; Masten, 2007). This adaptation can be observed and evaluated through various manifestations, such as educational achievement, interpersonal competence, physical health, psychological well-being, and the establishment of healthy relationships, among others (Cardoso & Thompson, 2010; Luthar et al., 2000). Resilience has been conceptualized in many ways and applied across various disciplines; it has been understood as "better than expected trajectories of healthy functioning over time (Bonanno et al., 2011), the harnessing of resources to overcome adversity and sustain well-being (Panter-Brick, 2014;

¹https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/two-million-refugee-children-flee-war-ukraine-search-safety-across-borders ²https://www.mfa.gr/koinovouleutikos-eleghos/loipa-themata-ellinikis-exoterikis-politikis/apantese-sten-up-arithm-7318-apo-13092022-koinobouleutike-erotese-tou-bouleute-konstantinou-kheta.html

Panter-Brick & Leckman, 2013; Ungar, 2011), or the capacity of a dynamic system to adapt successfully (Masten, 2014)" (as cited in Panter-Brick et al., 2018). According to Masten and Narayan (2012, p. 231; also, Masten 2011), resilience refers to "the capacity of a dynamic system to withstand or recover from significant challenges that threaten its stability, viability, or development".

Despite the plethora of different conceptualizations and theoretical approaches to resilience there are two dimensions that are recognized as essential components of resilience. The first dimension is the exposure to significant adversity or threat, which may endanger an individual's or system's normal functioning or development, whether in the past or present. The second dimension is the positive adaptation exhibited by the individual in response to the adversity they face. This is typically measured through socially competent behavior, success in age-appropriate developmental tasks, psychological wellbeing and happiness, good health, and academic or work achievement (Betancourt & Khan, 2008; Cardoso & Thompson, 2010; Luthar, 2006, 2000; Masten, 2001, 2013; Motti-Stefanidi et al., 2021). Therefore, as Luthar (2006) notices, resilience as a construct is not -and cannot- be directly measured, but rather inferred from the two dimensions described above. It is a process, or an outcome rather than an individual trait and and as such, it can be measured (Masten, 2014; 2018; Luthar 2000).

The field of resilience research, particularly the early work classified by Masten (2007), has identified various commonly observed factors linked to resilience that have remained largely consistent to this day. These factors are classified into two main categories, namely risk and protective/promotive ones and have been extensively studied by different researchers (Betancourt & Khan, 2008; Condly, 2006; Çelik et al., 2015; Masten, 2014; Masten & Obradovic, 2006; Rutter, 1987). The potential outcome of resilience is best comprehended as a complicated and multilevel interplay between these sets of factors and the broader environment in which an individual exists (Cardoso & Thompson, 2010).

According to Cardoso and Thompson (2010) and Masten and Obradovic (2006), a risk factor denotes any individual or environmental factor that is associated with an escalated probability of developing unfavorable or undesirable outcomes across various domains of an individual's development and adjustment. In simpler terms, it refers to a "psychosocial adversity or event

that would be considered a stressor to most people and that may hinder normal functioning" (Masten, 1994). The literature suggests that risks and threats to adaptation and development can be identified at various levels, including the individual, family, and broader social environment. These factors may include sociodemographic variables such as low socioeconomic or immigrant status, or being part of a single-parent family, exposure to traumatic or stressful experiences such as abuse, discrimination, war, or natural disasters, and biological attributes such as physical illness (Motti-Stefanidi et al., 2022). Furthermore, they can operate and be examined at multiple levels (Luthar, 2006; Masten, 2013). While early resilience research has focused on the impact of single risk factors, later approaches have emphasized that the co-occurrence of multiple risk factors is usually responsible for negative outcomes, and that their effect on developmental and psychosocial outcomes is cumulative (Luthar, 2003).

Garmezy (1993) defines resilience as the simultaneous presence of adverse circumstances and positive attributes that ultimately aid individuals in overcoming stressors and achieving resilience. These protective and promotive factors and processes can contribute to an individual's positive adaptation and development under conditions of risk and adversity, either by decreasing the likelihood of exhibiting problems or increasing the chances of displaying positive outcomes (Masten, 2014; Motti-Stefanidi et al., 2021). Promotive factors, also known as assets, resources, compensatory factors, or social and human capital, are mainly responsible for enhancing adaptation in both high- and low-risk situations (Cardoso & Thompson, 2010; Masten, 2014, 2018; Motti-Stefanidi et al., 2022). Protective factors, on the other hand, are particularly important under conditions of high risk and adversity (Masten, 2018; Motti-Stefanidi et al., 2022). Protective factors, on the other hand, are particularly important under conditions of high risk and adversity (Masten, 2018; Motti-Stefanidi et al., 2022). Protective factors, on the other hand, are particularly important under conditions of high risk and adversity (Masten, 2018; Motti-Stefanidi et al., 2021). They can be individual characteristics or environmental conditions that act as dynamic mechanisms to balance or mitigate the adversities and risks to which an individual is exposed (Rutter, 2012). In essence, they function as risk moderators, reducing or even reversing the potential harm on adaptation (Motti-Stefanidi et al., 2022; Rutter, 1987, 2012).

Protective factors, like risk factors, can be identified at different levels and can be categorized into three main groups: personal attributes, family-level factors, and broader external support systems such as schools or communities (Bonanno, 2021; Masten, 2018; Werner, 1989). At the individual level, personal attributes, and skills such as positive temperament, self-efficacy, social

competence, optimism, a sense of belonging, coping strategies, problem-solving skills, empathy, humor, and having goals are considered protective factors (Bonanno, 2021; Panter-Brick, 2014). At the family level, protective factors primarily involve the support and cohesion provided by family members, particularly parents, as well as adult care and good socioeconomic status (Panter-Brick, 2014). In the wider social environment, protective factors can be described as positive relationships with friends, peers, and other adults, as well as a healthy and supportive school environment. Additionally, more general conditions like access to healthcare and public safety can also contribute to protective factors (Panter-Brick, 2014). In recent years, resilience research has shifted its focus from risk to protective/promotive factors, which were previously overlooked (Betancourt & Khan, 2008; Garmezy et al., 1984). Seminal scholars have even advocated for a "growing momentum to shift attention from risk to resilience in health research and practice" (Panter-Brick, 2014, p. 432), indicating a paradigm shift. This shift towards focusing on well-being, strengths, resources, and transformation rather than the negative implications of adversity is in line with a larger movement towards salutogenic approaches that focus on the positive aspects of human development (Antonovsky, 1979). These approaches are becoming more prevalent in social science disciplines as a counter-narrative to discourses of vulnerability and social suffering (Masten, 2018; Panter-Brick, 2014).

3.1 The socio-ecological approach

Many scholars have emphasized the importance of applying a developmental lens in resilience approaches (Motti-Stefanidi et al, 2017; Masten, 2007). This perspective involves examining the ways in which children and youth adapt to their social contexts based not only on individual traits but also on their interactions with proximal and distal environments, including family, school, and neighborhood. Masten (2014; 2018) notes that developmental systems theory has emerged as an integrative framework in resilience science. This framework emphasizes the interdependence of various biological, psychological, social, and ecological systems at different levels, and suggests that the resilience of an individual system depends on the resilience of connected systems (Masten & Cicchetti, 2016; Ungar & Theron, 2020). As Masten (2018, p.5) pinpoints "resilience of a system at one level will depend on the resilience of connected systems" and, hence, individual resilience will depend on the interactions between individual processes and contextual factors".

Therefore, resilience should not be viewed as a stable personal trait but as the outcome of dynamic interactions among different systems (Betancourt & Khan, 2008).

The factors that influence resilience can be grouped into three categories: (1) individual attributes of children, (2) aspects of their families, and (3) characteristics of their wider social environments (Masten & Garmezy, 1985; Luthar, Cicchetti & Becker, 2000; Luthar, 2003). Additionally, resilience can be applied to different systems at various scales, such as systems within a person, families, classrooms, schools, or ecosystems (Masten, 2007; 2011; Cardoso & Thompson, 2010). This developmental systems approach to resilience is rooted in Bronfenbrenner's ecological systems theory or bioecological model of human development (Bronfenbrenner, 1977; Bronfenbrenner & Evans, 2000; Bronfenbrenner & Morris, 2006), which highlights the role of proximal and distal social contexts in shaping human development and resilience.

The origins of this "relational developmental systems" resilience framework (Masten, 2018) can be found in Bronfenbrenner's ecological systems theory or bioecological model of human development (Bronfenbrenner, 1977; Bronfenbrenner & Evans, 2000; Bronfenbrenner & Morris, 2006); one of the most seminal ecological developmental models that has been incorporated into resilience approaches. Bronfenbrenner (1977, p. 514) conceptualizes human development as the:

"Progressive accommodation throughout the life span, between a growing human organism and the changing immediate environments in which it lives, as this process is affected by relations obtaining within and between these immediate settings, as well as the larger social contexts, both formal and informal, in which the settings are embedded."

Such an approach extends the focus beyond the individual level and additionally includes the proximal and distal social contexts in which the individual is contained. The development of children and, hence, their well-being and resilience is affected by these various systems, as well as the interactions among them. Moreover, these levels constitute hierarchically nested, multidimensional, and ever-changing arrangements of structures (Bronfenbrenner, 1977; Motti-Stefanidi et al., 2012).

Bronfenbrenner (1977; Bronfenbrenner & Morris, 2006) conceptualized human development as occurring in an ecosystem centered around the child, while he distinguished four key developmental contexts (or hierarchically nested levels of environmental influence), namely the microsystem, mesosystem, exosystem, and the macrosystem. The first level of a child's social ecology, the microsystem refers to the relations a person develops with its most immediate and proximal setting. It includes the interactions with the child's, objects, and symbols in their family, peer, and school environment (Betancourt & Khan, 2008; Bronfenbrenner, 1977). The mesosystem comprises the relations, connections, and interactions between a person's various microsystems. A typical example is the relationship between family experiences and peer relations: children facing rejection by their parents, especially the mother, might find it more challenging to develop a positive relationship with their peers at school (Pallini et al., 2014). The exosystem is an extension of the mesosystem and comprises other social structures, either formal or informal, which impact a child's development, even though they do not directly interact with the child. These structures can encompass children's immediate settings or have an indirect influence upon them. They comprise major societal and political institutions, the mass media, governmental agencies, as well as informal concepts like the neighborhood, the workplace, or other informal social networks. The macrosystem, in contrast, does not pertain to a particular context of a child's development but instead pertains to the broader and more distant social, political, and historical context; the overall culture and its "prototypes" that "set the pattern for the structures and activities occurring at the concrete level" (Bronfenbrenner, 1977, p. 515). This way, the macrosystem influences all other levels of children's social ecology, indirectly influencing their development and wellbeing (Betancourt & Khan, 2008).

Ergo, a socio-ecological framework offers a more "social" and contextualized approach to the study and assessment of resilience, making it particularly relevant for examining the educational performance and resilience of refugee children who have experienced major adversities (Aleghfeli & Hunt, 2022; Betancourt & Khan, 2008; Masten, 2014). It offers a broader perspective on resilience, while it is sensitive on the particularities of various cultural contexts.

3.2 The integrative approach

The concept of resilience has evolved to encompass a systems perspective, which recognizes the importance of interactions between multiple systems and levels where an individual's development occurs (Betancourt & Khan, 2008; Luthar, 2000; 2003). This perspective emphasizes that resilience is studied in context, taking into account the social, cultural, and economic systems that individuals are part of (Luthar, 2006; Masten, 2011, 2014; Suarez-Orozco et al., 2018). Recent theoretical developments in resilience take an integrative approach that combines socio-ecological approaches with a risk and resilience framework, specifically designed to understand the adaptation and development of migrant-refugee origin children and youth (Motti-Stefanidi et al., 2021; Panter-Brick et al., 2018; Suarez-Orozco et al., 2018). This approach captures "the variation in individual, relational, and contextual factors that contribute to resilience" (Panter-Brick et al., 2018, p. 1804). The integrative approach recognizes that resilience is a complex process that involves interactions between individuals and their environment, and emphasizes the importance of social support, positive relationships, and cultural context in promoting resilience (Suarez-Orozco et al., 2018).

Motti-Stefanidi and her colleagues (Motti-Stefanidi et al., 2012; Motti-Stefanidi & Masten, 2017; Motti-Stefanidi et al., 2021) have built upon earlier work on resilience research and particularly Masten's (2014) developmental risk and resilience framework, as well as Bronfenbrenner's socioecological approach of human development (Bronfenbrenner, 1977; Bronfenbrenner & Morris, 2006), to construct a multilevel integrative risk and resilience framework. Adopting an interdisciplinary perspective, this line of thought has also incorporated a variety of theoretical frameworks, like Berry's cultural transmission model (Berry et al., 2006), García Coll's model for examining developmental competencies in minority children (Coll et al., 1996), and Verkuyten's immigrant adaptation model (2005). This approach extends beyond individual level-attributes to account for diversity in children's adaptation, and includes proximal-level factors, like the school, family, and peer-groups, as well as more distal ones, like the sociopolitical context of host societies. Suárez-Orozco, Motti-Stefanidi, Marks and Katsiaficas (2018) have further added the global level of context affecting migration. This is especially relevant for immigrant and refugee children, for whom these more distant developmental contexts are especially significant. Ergo, resilience is understood as a dynamic, developmental process rather than a static result or characteristic; it is considered to be a capacity rather than an individual trait and it is expected to change depending on the environment and a person's interactions with the different levels (Betancourt & Khan, 2008; Cardoso & Thompson, 2010; Luthar, 2000, 2003; Masten, 2014; Rutter, 1987).

According to the integrative approach, the psychosocial adjustment for children and youth in post-migration contexts is defined by risk and protective factors at different levels: a) the globallevel b) the political and social contexts of reception (e.g., attitudes of host societies, negative media narratives of migration, asylum policies, c) the microsystems (neighborhood, school), and d) the individual-level context, referring to children's own experiences and personal attributes (OECD, 2019, Suarez- Orozco et al., 2018). As Motti-Stefanidi et al. (2021, p. 969) highlight, "the four levels of influence are nested within each other, interconnected, and interacting". Risk and protective/promotive factors are examined within each of these levels of children and youth's ecological systems, as well as at the level of the individual person as a system (Suarez-Orozco, 2018; Motti-Stefanidi et al., 2021). In line with a developmental systems approach to resilience, these different levels - individual, family, community, and culture - can impact the adaptation and development of refugee and migrant children either independently or in interaction with each other. This influence is considered to be bidirectional as suggested by previous research (Motti-Stefanidi et al., 2012; Suarez-Orozco et al., 2018). Refugee and migrant children's adaptation can be assessed on the basis of their success in age-salient developmental tasks, ability to accomplish acculturative tasks, and their overall psychological well-being (Motti-Stefanidi et al., 2012).

The global level has a significant impact on international migration patterns and flows, which have reached unprecedented levels in the post-World War II era. This level refers to the push and pull factors that influence migration, including economic and sociopolitical crises and conflicts, the absence of job opportunities, gang violence, economic inequalities between countries, wars, political upheavals, terrorism, natural disasters, and climate change. Immigrant and refugeeorigin children and youth are affected differently by these factors compared to their nonimmigrant peers, which adds an additional layer to their developmental trajectory (Motti-

Stefanidi et al., 2021; Suarez-Orozco et al., 2018). These children must navigate "shifting multicultural contexts of socialization" (Suarez-Orozco et al., 2018, p. 785), as they adapt to both the culture of the host society and that of their country of origin, which can often be conflicting. The second level that impacts the adaptation and development of immigrants and refugees is the political and social context of reception. This level includes the institutional settings of host societies such as policies, programs, and legislations that define the experience of migrants and refugees, such as national immigration policies and resettlement programs for refugees and asylum seekers. It also encompasses the cultural aspects of host societies, expressed in social representations, cultural beliefs, ideologies, and attitudes towards immigrants (Suarez-Orozco et al., 2018). These factors impact the short-term adaptation of newly arrived refugees and migrants and also influence their developmental trajectories in the long run. A welcoming environment, characterized by a society that values and promotes multiculturalism and is open to immigrants expressing their identities, is crucial for their positive adaptation and development. However, the opposite situation, where immigrants face discrimination, can have a negative impact on their academic performance and psychological well-being, particularly for immigrant adolescents (Marks et al., 2015).

The microsystems level focuses on the child's immediate environments, including the family, school, and neighborhood. These environments constitute the child's "lived space" and are significant influences on their development and acculturation. The family is particularly important for a child's resilience and can have an impact on other levels of their development, such as school and peer groups. Active parental involvement in school has been found to enhance academic achievement, school engagement, and conduct, while acting as a moderator for other risk factors. The school's resources and climate also directly affect children's development and adaptation, with a safe, well-equipped, and integrated school fostering feelings of safety, belonging, engagement, and trust, all linked to resilient outcomes. The neighborhood's influence is also important, with crime rates, safety and policing, potential segregation, differentiated economic opportunities, degree of social cohesion, and the existence of supportive networks all playing a role. (Motti-Stefanidi et al., 2012, 2022; Suárez-Orozco et al., 2018). Lastly, at the individual level, resilience of immigrant and refugee children and youth should be examined through their developmental competencies and resources, such as personality, cognition, social-

emotional self-regulation, self-efficacy, personal motivation, and sense of belonging, as well as their intersecting social positions, including socioeconomic status, race, ethnicity, gender, religion, and legal status, which all impact their experiences in the host countries (Motti-Stefanidi et al., 2012; Suarez-Orozco et al., 2018; Motti-Stefanidi et al., 2021). In general, the integrative approach suggests operationalizing resilience as a positive construct (Feldman, 2020), employing a strengths-based perspective and not a deficit model approach (Motti-Stefanidi, 2020).

4. Empirical findings from relevant studies in Greece

Over the last years, the National Centre for Social Research (EKKE) has participated, either as a coordinator or as a partner, in a significant number of international and European research projects on migrant-related issues. These include, inter alia, empirical surveys on newly arrived refugees (REHEAL) and on unaccompanied minors (REHEAL-UAM) in Greece (Frangiskou et al., 2020; Stathopoulou, 2019; Stathopoulou & Eikemo, 2019), as well as the MIGHEAL study on health inequalities among migrant population (Stathopoulou et al., 2018) that provide valuable information about the situation and characteristics of the post 2015 arriving refugees, as well as the adversities that they faced and no doubt continue to face after their arrival in the European territory. The REHEAL study, conducted among newly arrived adult refugee claimants living in refugee camps across Greece between July and September 2016, aimed to examine the reasons for fleeing the homeland and evaluate living conditions in Greece, as well as record self-reported health status, health care needs, and discriminative and traumatic experiences of the refugee population residing in the camps (Stathopoulou et al., 2019). The study shows that refugees' post-displacement recovery and healing process are affected by both pre- and post-displacement factors. Post-displacement factors and particularly exposure to stressors in the host country (e.g., poor living conditions, inadequate access to healthcare, uncertainty about the future, social isolation, and perceived discrimination), have a significant impact on their mental and physical wellbeing, consequently affecting their resilience (Stathopoulou et al., 2019; Rapp et al., 2019).

Interestingly, the MIGHEAL study, which examined health inequalities among migrant and nativeborn population in Greece, confirmed the so-called "healthy immigrant paradox", where migrant/refugees have lower odds of reporting poor or very poor health (Eikemo et al., 2018; Stathopoulou et al., 2018). However, according to the REHEAL data, even though the majority had good or fair self-reported health, many suffered from non-communicable diseases; their medical needs were to a large extent not met after their arrival in Greece (Jervelund et al., 2019), while they exhibited high levels of exposure to extreme trauma and lack of a sense of safety (Stathopoulou et al., 2019). Gunst et al. (2019) also corroborate the above, by pointing out refugees and migrants' inadequate access to healthcare in Greece, largely a result of the massive immigration influx after 2015 that challenged the extant healthcare system.

Refugee trauma is even more pronounced in the case of children: according to a *Save the Children* report, children stranded in the Greek islands exhibited signs of depression, anxiety, and distress, and suffered significant consequences on their physical and mental health at a crucial time of their development (Lancet, 2017). The hospitalization of refugee children in the largest general pediatric hospital in Greece has shown that the physical and mental hardships they face before and during displacement persist even after their arrival (Anagnostopoulos et al., 2016). EKKE's study on unaccompanied minors (Pilot Study on safety and protection among Unaccompanied Minors in Greece REHEAL-UAM), which was designed in collaboration with the Harvard program for Refugee Trauma and took place at the end of 2016 and the beginning of 2017 in UAM shelters in Athens, has highlighted the risk of depression and anxiety that refugee minors are subject to, mostly as a result of the multiple traumatic events they had experienced before displacement and during their journey to Greece (Stathopoulou et al., 2019).

The aforementioned research on migrants/refugees offers valuable data not only on the conditions and needs of newly arrived refugees in Greece since the peak of the European refugee crisis in 2015, but also on the determinants and the factors influencing their physical and mental well-being, both at individual and societal level. However, these research projects did not explicitly focus on resilience as a framework, nor did they emphasize the role of the educational setting as a primary means of integrating refugee children. Additionally, they solely focused on the risk factors and adversities that migrants and refugees faced without exploring the potential effects of protective and promotive factors on enhancing their resilience.

A review of the relevant literature reveals that research on the risk and protective factors shaping the educational performance of school-aged accompanied and unaccompanied refugees and

migrants in Greece is rather limited, with the significant exception of the work of Motti-Stefanidi and her colleagues (Anagnostaki et al., 2016; Motti-Stefanidi, 2014, 2015; Motti Stefanidi et al., 2022). Nearchou (2018; Nearchou et al., 2014) has also conducted research on resilience in children, and particularly in the context of Greek elementary school, though not in children of migrant-refugee origin, while Leontopoulou (2006) has measured resilience in freshmen university students. Motti-Stefanidi conducted another study on youth's resilience in the school context (Motti-Stefanidi et al., 2022), which examined the impact of psychosocial resources during the recent economic crisis using a quasi-experimental design. Additionally, several studies have been conducted in the form of interventions aimed at promoting the well-being and overall resilience of refugee children. An example of an intervention aimed at promoting resilience in refugee children is the work of Foka et al. (2021), who developed and implemented a program in three Greek refugee camps in 2017. The intervention targeted protective factors and positive resources such as well-being, hope, self-esteem, and sense of belonging. The results of the study suggest that such interventions are effective in low-resource settings, as improvements in wellbeing, self-esteem, optimism, and depressive symptoms were observed in the treated population. Hatzichristou and her colleagues (Hatzichristou et al., 2014; Hatzichristou et al., 2017) have also developed a program to promote the psychological well-being and resilience of students and teachers during the economic crisis.

Prior to 2015, Motti-Stefanidi conducted a longitudinal study on the risks and resources contributing to the adaptation and well-being of adolescent immigrants in Greek schools (the Athena Study of Resilient Adaptation). Immigrant status and socioeconomic adversity have been identified as significant risk factors for students' initial academic performance, even when resources were controlled (Motti-Stefanidi, Asendorpf, & Masten, 2012). In general, according to the study, immigrant students were less well adapted initially with respect to major developmental tasks (academic achievement, conduct, peer acceptance) and less engaged in school compared to their non-immigrant classmates but did not fall behind in their psychological well-being (Motti-Stefanidi, 2014). In other words, the "immigrant paradox", according to which immigrant children and youth adapt better than their non-immigrant peers, was not substantiated in the case of Greece (Motti-Stefanidi, 2014). The study included both first- and second-generation immigrant students enrolled in Greek urban public schools (mainly Albanians

and Pontic-Greek immigrants from the former Soviet Union) and their nonimmigrant classmates, and was conducted in three waves, during the first 3 years of secondary school (ages 13–15). In attempting to define who among immigrant youth succeeds and why, Motti-Stefanidi (Motti-Stefanidi, Asendorpf, & Masten, 2012; Motti-Stefanidi, 2015), identifies parental school involvement as a factor moderating the effect of immigrant status both for academic achievement and school rule-abiding conduct. Moreover, family functioning and individual attributes contributed to individual differences in migrant children's adaptation. Therefore, she supports the need for a multilevel, differentiated, and contextualized approach, since adaptation and resilience depend on a variety of factors, ranging from individual attributes and resources to the role of the child's family to the wider societal context, including the institutionalized setting and the attitudes towards migrants and diversity. In subsequent cross-sectional studies conducted in middle school adolescents (Anagnostaki et al., 2016), immigrant status continued to be an important predictor of academic achievement, even when controlling for resources and other social risks. Bezevegkis (2008) offers some interesting data regarding the acculturation and psychosocial adaptation of migrants in Greece prior to the refugee crisis.

Motti-Stefanidi's studies on migrant children's academic achievement in Greece have demonstrated that social adversity and negative life events are significant predictors of lower academic achievement among migrant children and youth. Additionally, even when controlling for other social risks and resources, migrant status still poses a unique risk for academic achievement (Motti-Stefanidi et al., 2016). However, there is individual variation in academic achievement among migrant children, which is related to both individual and family-level resources such as self-efficacy and parental school involvement (Motti-Stefanidi et al., 2012, Motti-Stefanidi 2014, 2015). Individual and family-level resources, such as self-efficacy and parental school involvement (Motti-Stefanidi et al., 2012, Motti-Stefanidi 2014, 2015). Individual and family-level resources, such as self-efficacy and parental school involvement (Motti-Stefanidi et al., 2012, Motti-Stefanidi 2014, 2015). Individual and family-level resources, such as self-efficacy and parental school involvement, are important factors in enhancing children's resilience. However, these attributes alone may not be sufficient, as migrant, and social status still play a role in predicting academic achievement even when these resources are taken into account. This highlights the significance of factors related to attitudes towards migrants in host societies, as emphasized by Motti-Stefanidi and her colleagues (2016).

5. Measures

5.1. Measurement tools for resilience of children and adolescents

Nevertheless, the abundance of resilience research over the past decades, the operational definition of resilience has varied considerably (Luthar et al., 2000; Masten, 2007). This is also evident in the lack of consensus on how to best assess a child's and an adolescent's resilience (Ahern et al., 2006; Smith-Osborne & Bolton, 2013; Windle et al., 2011). Despite the lack of clear definition and interpretation of resilience several scales have been developed, initially for adults and later for children and adolescents (Windle et al., 2011). The existing resilience measures have operationalized the construct of resilience as either a personality characteristic (or cluster of traits) or as a dynamic process of personal, interpersonal, and contextual risk and protective systems (Smith-Osborne & Bolton, 2013). However, several systematic reviews of resilience measures have noted the scant varied evidence of their psychometric properties highlighting the urgent need for further research into this field (Ahern et al., 2006; Smith-Osborne & Bolton, 2013; Vannest et al., 2019; Windle et al., 2011).

The first measure is the Resiliency Skills and Abilities Scales (RSAS; Jew et al., 1999), which conceptualizes resiliency as a personal trait. The RSAS is grounded in the cognitive appraisal theory of Mrazek and Mrazek (1987) and assesses specific psychological characteristics that children and youth exhibit in stressful situations to cope with psychological harm (Jew et al., 1999). The authors conducted four studies with clinical and non-clinical samples of adolescents to validate the measure. The final version of RSAS comprises 35 items distributed in three subscales: a) Active Skill Acquisition ($\alpha = .79$), b) Future Orientation ($\alpha = .91$), and c) Independence/ Risk Taking ($\alpha = .68$). Each subscale is rated on a 5-point Likert scale (from 1 = *strongly disagree* to 5 = *strongly agree*) and is appropriate to use for students aged 12–18 (Jew et al., 1999). The RSAS appears both reliable and valid, showing acceptable intraclass correlations indicating test–retest reliability and internal consistency (Smith-Osborne & Bolton, 2013; Vannest et al., 2019). Although the authors urged for further research with diverse groups of children and youth of different ages, locations, and environmental stressors to refine the instrument, later research and use of the instrument is limited.

The Connor-Davidson Resilience Scale (CD-RISC; Connor & Davidson 2003) is the second selfreport measure of resilience as a personal trait for adults and older adolescents (aged 10–18). The CD-RISC is comprised of 25 items, each of which is rated on a 5-point Likert scale (from 0 = *Not true at all* to 4 = *True nearly all of the time*), with higher scores reflecting greater resilience (ranges 0-100). Initial factor analyses identified five factors: a) high standards, tenacity, and competence (8 items), b) trust in one's instincts, tolerance of negative affect, and strengthening effects of stress (seven items), c) positive acceptance of change, and secure relationships (5) items), d) perceived control (3 items), and e) spiritual influences (2 items; Connor & Davidson, 2003). The scale has been administered in several studies to diverse cohorts of adults - groups in the community, primary care outpatients, general psychiatric outpatients, a clinical trial of generalized anxiety disorder, and two clinical trials of post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) demonstrating good psychometric properties (Connor & Davidson, 2003). Windle et al. (2011) in their psychometric review of resilience measures using quality assessment criteria rated the CD-RISC in the top four in respect to its psychometric properties. There are over 90 approved translations of the CD-RISC and two abbreviated versions (Campbell-Sills & Stein, 2007; Vaishnavi et al., 2007). However, the five-factor structure of the original study has not been replicated in subsequent cross-cultural studies with adolescents in favor of a unidimensional structure (e.g., Dominguez-Cancino et al., 2022).

The Adolescent Resilience Scale (ARS) is a resilience instrument developed in Japan to assess the individual psychological features of resilient older adolescents and younger adults (Oshio et al., 2003). The ARS explores three protective factors: a) Novelty Seeking (ability to show interest in and concern about a variety of events), b) Emotional Regulation (a trait of individuals who exhibit composure and control their emotions), and c) Positive Future Orientation (approach to outlook, dreams and goals in the future; Nakaya et al., 2006). The scale is comprised of 21 items rated on a 5-point Likert scale (from 1 = *definitely no* to 5 = *definitely yes*). Chronbach coefficients alpha were .85 for the Total score, .79 for the Novelty Seeking, .77 for the Emotional Regulation and .81 for the Positive Future Orientation (Oshio et al., 2003). The construct validation on a Japanese population of 207 young adults between the ages of 19 and 23 (Oshio et al., 2003) differentiated among groups who were vulnerable, resilient, and well adjusted. The scale has shown good convergent and discriminant validity with the American-validated scale of the Big Five Personality

Inventory (Nakaya et al., 2006). The results support the construct of adolescent resilience, but caution is needed when used with other populations.

The Resiliency Scales for Children and Adolescents (RSCA; Prince-Embury, 2006) assess the relative strength of three aspects of personal resiliency in children and adolescents (ages 9-18): a) Sense of Mastery, b) Sense of Relatedness, and c) Emotional Reactivity. The first two constructs entail protective characteristics and the third is a personal risk factor (Prince-Embury, 2008). The RSCA is a 64 item self-report questionnaire written at a third-grade reading level. Response options are rated on a 5-point Likert-type scale (from 1 = never to 5 = almost always; Prince-Embury, 2008). The Sense of Mastery scale is comprised of 20 items and distinguishes three personal characteristics - optimism, self-efficacy, and adaptability. The Sense of Relatedness scale includes 24 items and encompasses four aspects contributing to the sense of relatedness - social trust, access to support, social comfort, and tolerance of difference. The Emotional Reactivity scale consists of 20 items scale and assesses sensitivity, recovery time, and impairment because of emotional arousal (Prince-Embury & Courville, 2008). Previous studies have indicated α (Cronbach's alpha) for the three global scales ranging from 0.90 to 0.94 for American students between ages 15 and 18 (Prince-Embury & Courville, 2008). In addition, confirmatory factor analysis has confirmed the construct validity of the three-scale and 10-subscale structure of the RSCA in three samples of children (ages 9-18) from the United States (Prince-Embury & Courville, 2008; Smith-Osborne & Bolton, 2013). The RSCA can be used in universal screening of children and adolescents for psychological vulnerability with the use of Resource and Vulnerability Indexes (Prince-Embury, 2008, 2013). The RSCA has also been used to assess personal resiliency in a Norwegian student sample (Sætren et al., 2019) and incarcerated male adolescent offenders within the UK (Gibson & Clarbour, 2017).

The Adolescent Resilience Questionnaire (ARQ; Gartland et al., 2011) is a comprehensive selfadministered instrument for adolescents (11–19 years old) that assesses not only personal characteristics, but also resources in the environment that contribute to resilience. The measure includes 12 scales that assess resilience variables across five domains. The individual domain measures 5 traits of personal resilience: a) Confidence (8 items), b) Emotional Insight (8 items), c) Negative Cognition (8 items), d) Social Skills (8 items), and e) Empathy and Tolerance (8 items).

The environmental domains of family (11 items), peers (15 items), and school (16 items), are assessed based on the parameters of Connectedness and Availability (Gartland et al., 2011). The final environmental domain (Community) is assessed by Connectedness (6 items). The ARQ consists of 88 items rated on a 5-point Likert scale (from 1 = *Almost never* to 5 = *Almost always*). The ARQ was developed through extensive literature reviews and focus groups discussions, and psychometric testing; the validation was conducted on a sample of 451 Australian adolescents with adequate to good internal consistency (range between .70 and .90; Gartland et al., 2011). The scale has since been translated and studied into multiple languages (e.g., Romanian, Spanish, Swedish, Persian, and Nepali) presenting adequate psychometric properties, although alternative factor structure is recommended to account for contextual differences (Anderson et al., 2020; Cheraghi et al., 2017; Guilera et al., 2015; Marici, 2015; Nilsson et al., 2022; Singh et al., 2019). This is a lengthy instrument and is recommended when the focus is to obtain a comprehensive understanding of resilience in youth across multiple domains (Anderson et al., 2020).

The Resilience Scale for Adolescents (READ; Hjemdal et al., 2006) is a self-report scale that was developed in Norway to assess adolescent resilience as well as a multidimension construct. The READ consists of only positively phrased 28 items rated on a 5-point Likert scale (from 1 = totally disagree to 5 = totally agree). Higher scores on the READ indicate higher levels of resilience (Hjemdal et al., 2006). The scale includes five subscales: a) Personal Competence, b) Social Competence, c) Structured Style, d) Family Cohesion, and e) Social Resources. The READ was developed directly from the Norwegian Resilience Scale for Adults (Friborg et al., 2003); this provides opportunity to conduct longitudinal research on protective factors across adolescence and adulthood. The READ was validated on 425 adolescents between the ages of 13 and 15 in Norway (Hjemdal et al., 2006). Smith-Osborne and Bolton (2013) found in their review of resilience measures READ as both reliable and valid. A Norwegian validation of a shorter, 23-item version of the scale was reported as yielding acceptable psychometric properties (von Soest et al., 2010). Further studies have validated the READ in diverse samples and contexts (Janousch et al., 2020; Kelly et al., 2017; Moksnes & Haugan, 2018; Pérez-Fuentes et al., 2020; Ruvalcaba-Romero et al., 2014; Stratta et al., 2012).

The Resilience Youth Development Module (RYDM; Furlong et al., 2009) is a component of the California Healthy Kids Survey (CHKS), a school-focused questionnaire that measures risk and resilience factors through student self-reports. The RYDM is a 56-item test for elementary and secondary students assessing 6 internal assets (personal strengths) and 11 external resources (protective factors). Internal resilience assets include personal strengths such as cooperation and communication, empathy, problem-solving, self-efficacy, self-awareness, and goals and aspirations The external resilience assets assess students' perceptions of caring relationships, high expectations and opportunities for meaningful participation in their home, school, community, and peer group with peers (Furlong et al., 2009). Each item of the questionnaire is rated on a 4-point Likert scale (from 1 = Not at all true to 4 = Very much true). Previous research (Furlong et al., 2009; Hanson & Kim, 2007) has provided evidence supporting the psychometric properties of the RYDM. Specifically, Furlong and colleagues (2009) examined the general psychometric properties of the RYDM in a sample of more than 141,000 California students in grades 7, 9 and 11. International research using RYDM to assess internal and external resilience in Greek elementary school students (Nearchou et al., 2014) and Indonesian secondary school students (Suranata et al., 2017) has underlined the importance of the cultural and social contexts in resilience.

The Child and Youth Resilience Measure (CYRM; Ungar & Liebenberg, 2011) is a widely used culturally sensitive resilience instrument that aligns with the socio-ecological context in which children experience and cope with adversity. The instrument developers collaborated with a team of researchers and community members from 11 countries following a mixed methods approach to develop a culturally and contextually sensitive self-report instrument of child and youth resilience. The CYRM was originally validated with a purposeful sample of 1,451 youth aged 13-23 facing diverse forms of adversity; exploratory factor analysis and expert consensus resulted in 28 items (Ungar & Liebenberg, 2011). The CYRM-28 has a three-factor structure that measures resilience at the level of individual, relational, and contextual systems (Liebenberg et al., 2013). Windle and colleagues (2011) in their review of 15 resilience scales highlighted that only the CYRM-28 considers how cultural context shapes resilience.

After reviewing existing evidence from 12 studies from 19 unique groups within eight countries, Renbarger et al. (2020) reported that the overall scale and individual subscales of the CYRM-28 have moderate levels of reliability (Cronbach's alpha estimates .73). However, the authors caution against using the CYRM-28 to assess and compare resilience in different cultures as it may insufficiently capture the cultural influences that might affect resilience. They noted that context-specific research on resilience with a narrower sample (e.g., refugees) is needed to understand distinctions in resilience between communities (Renbarger et al., 2020). These cultural variations are evident in the efforts to validate the CYRM-28 in youth from different countries such as Canada (Liebenberg et al., 2013), New Zealand (Sanders et al., 2015), Iran (Zand et al., 2016), and South Africa (van Rensburg et al., 2019).

As the CYRM-28 is a lengthy instrument, especially when used as a part of a broader measurement protocol, the 12-item version of CYRM was developed (Liebenberg et al., 2013). The CYRM-12 is a brief tool that can be used by clinicians and researchers to assess resilient capacities at multiple levels (individual, peer, family, and community; Liebenberg et al., 2013). The 12-items of CYRM are rated on a 5-point Likert scale (from 1 = does not describe me at all to 5 = describes me a lot) with higher scores indicating increased presence of resilience processes. Cronbach's Alpha for the 12 items is also satisfactory ($\alpha = .84$). The validation of the measure was conducted to 1,494 Canadian 10- to 18-year-old youth (Liebenberg, Ungar, & LeBlanc, 2013). Other studies have tested the factor structure of the CYRM-12 among diverse groups of children and youth. For example, Panter-Brick and colleagues (2018) tested the Arabic version of the CYRM-12 among a sample of Jordanian youth and Syrian youth refugees in Jordan and found it to be a valid measure of self-reported resilience in Arabic-speaking refugee and host-community youth. A recent validation study (Rasch model) with a sample of 408 individuals in Canada resulted in the development of CYRM-R, which is a 2-subscale measure (17 items) of resilience (Jefferies et al., 2018).

In conclusion, the limitation of instruments such as the Resiliency Skills and Abilities Scales (RSAS), the Connor-Davidson Resilience Scale (CD-RISC) and the Resiliency Scales for Children and Adolescents (RSCA) is their narrow conceptualization of resilience addressing mainly individual characteristics (Windle et al., 2011). Instruments that approach resilience as the dynamic

interplay of personal characteristics and environmental resources allow a contextualized understanding and measurement of resilience (Masten, 2014; Motti-Stefanidi et al., 2021). These include the Adolescent Resilience Questionnaire (ARQ), Resilience Scale for Adolescents (READ), Resilience Youth Development Module (RYDM) and Child and Youth Resilience Measure (CYRM). These resilience measures examine factors in adolescents' ecology (e.g., individual, family, peers, school, and community) associated with positive outcomes in the face of adversity (Ungar & Liebenberg, 2011). Nevertheless, the CYRM is the only instrument that emerged through cross-cultural research (Windle et al., 2011) and has also been used to assess resilience of child and adolescent immigrants, refugees or asylum seekers in Palestine, Jordan, Lebanon, and Finland (Abualkibash & Lera, 2015; Dehnel et al., 2022; Giordiano et al., 2014; Kangaslampi et al., 2015). Thus, the CYRM (especially the abbreviated form – CYRM-12) can allow a broader examination of educational resilience of students who are refugees while considering the particularities of their cultural contexts.

5.2 Measurement tools for general psychosocial adjustment/well-being of children and adolescents

Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire (SDQ; Goodman, 2001; Goodman et al., 2003) is a brief behavioral screening questionnaire for psychological adjustment of children and adolescents aged 4 to 17 years. The SDQ can be completed by parents and teachers of children aged 4–17 and by youth aged 11-17 (Goodman, 2001). The SDQ includes 25 positive and negative attributes covering 5 scales (5 items each): a) Emotional Symptoms, b) Conduct Problems, c) Hyperactivity/ Inattention, d) Peer Relationship Problems, and e) Prosocial Behavior. The SDQ items are scored on a 3-point Likert scale (from 0 = *not true*, 1 = *somewhat true*, and 2 = *certainly true*). The score for each of the five scales is generated by summing the scores for the five items that make up that scale, thereby generating a scale score ranging from 0 to 10 (Goodman, 2001). The SDQ was validated on a nationally representative sample of 18,415 children and adolescents aged 5 to 16 years in the general British population; results from parents, teachers, and children aged 11 to 16 years support the use of the SDQ as a dimensional measure of child well-being. The SDQ total difficulties score, which is a sum of hyperactivity, emotional symptoms, conduct problems, and peer problems, has also found to have sound psychometric properties (Achenbach et al., 2008; Goodman & Goodman, 2009). Goodman and colleagues (2010) recommended the use of the broad constructs of internalizing problems (emotional and peer symptoms) and externalizing problems (conduct problems and hyperactivity/inattention) in low-risk or general population samples. Extended versions of the SDQ include a brief impact supplement and there is also a modified version for the parents or nursery teachers of 2–4-year-olds (Goodman, 2001).

The SDQ has been translated in more than 80 languages and is currently one of the most frequently used instruments in epidemiological studies for child and adolescent mental health around the world (e.g., Becker et al., 2018; Bibou-Nakou et al., 2018; Duinhof et al., 2020; Richter et al., 2011; Stevanovic et al., 2015). The SDQ has extensively been used in studies with children who are refugees in many countries such as Lebanon (Sim et al., 2018), Denmark (Nielsen et al., 2008), Belgium (Derluyn & Brogkaert, 2007), Australia (Hanes et al., 2017), Turkey (Sapmaz et al. 2017) and Vietnam (Vaage et al., 2011). Hence, the SDQ can be a valuable screening tool for identifying psychosocial strengths and challenges of students who are refugees.

The Child Behavior Checklist (CBCL; Achenbach & Rescorla, 2001) is another widely used instrument that assesses behavioral and emotional problems in children and adolescents (ages 6-18). The CBCL together with the Teacher's Report Form (TRF) and Youth Self-Report (YSR) is part of a multi-formant assessment system. The CBCL consists of 113 questions, scored on a three-point Likert scale (0= *absent*, 1 = *occurs sometimes*, 2 = *occurs often*). The CBCL assesses eight empirically based syndrome scales: a) Anxious/ Depressed, b) Withdrawn/ Depressed, c) Somatic Complaints, d) Social Problems, e) Thought Problems, f) Attention Problems, g) Rule-Breaking Behavior, and h) Aggressive Behavior (Achenbach & Rescorla, 2001). These syndrome scales group into two higher order factors—internalizing and externalizing. It includes six DSM-oriented scales consistent with the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, Fifth Edition (DSM-5) diagnostic categories. The CBCL also includes questions on academic performance and problems that can provide more information on the school functioning of a child or adolescence.

The translated versions of the CBCL, TRF, and YSR (over 110 languages) have undergone extensive research that supports their psychometric qualities across various cultures and countries (e.g.,

Ivanova, Achenbach, Dumenci, et al., 2007; Ivanova, Achenbach, Rescorla, Dumenci, Almqvist, Bathiche, et al., 2007; Ivanova, Achenbach, Rescorla, Dumenci, Almqviset, Bilenberg, et al., 2007; Rescorla et al., 2007). The CBCL has also been included in studies on the mental health functioning of children with a refugee background. For example, it has been used as a screening measurement for post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) in refugee children hosted in a German reception camp (Nehring et al., 2021), maladaptive emotional and behavioral problems of unaccompanied refugee minors in the Netherlands (Bean et al., 2006), psychological problems of North Korean adolescents in South Korea (Lee et al., 2012), and mental health outcomes of refugee children from Syria or Iraq in Germany (Buchmüller et al., 2018). As it is a lengthy instrument the CBCL appears to be a good fit when the focus is to obtain a clinical understanding of children's and adolescents' mental health challenges at school.

5.3 Measuring the educational performance of children with a migrant-refugee background in large-scale surveys.

Despite the growing numbers of students of migrant/refugee background across European and OECD countries, as well as the commonly acknowledged importance of education for the integration of refugee children in formal education, there is little evidence on their educational outcomes, especially considering the relatively small number of their school enrollment. According to UNHCR data (cited in Schleicher, 2022) that are depicted in the Figure 1, school enrollment rates for refugee children and adolescents across the globe are significantly lower compared to native students, with the gap increasing as we move towards higher educational tracks.

The educational performance and learning outcomes of refugee and migrant students is an important indicator of their overall resilience, as well as a factor contributing towards a resilient trajectory. The term educational performance is used to denote the capacity of a student to reach adequate levels of academic proficiency. It is used interchangeably in literature as "academic resilience", "academic performance", "school-performance", or "educational attainment".



Figure 1 - Rates of schooling for refugee children and adolescents, globally

Source: Schleicher, A. (2022). *Building on COVID-19's Innovation Momentum for Digital, Inclusive Education.* International Summit on the Teaching Profession, OECD Publishing, Paris, p. 50. <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/24202496-en</u>

In relevant academic research, as well as large-scale cross-country surveys like the ones conducted by the OECD, students of migrant/refugee background are "considered as being resilient if they have reported baseline academic proficiency, a sense of belonging at school and being satisfied with life" (Bilgili, 2019, p. 14). Thus, refugee students' resilience is understood as a multidimensional construct that comprises simultaneously academic, social, and emotional dimensions (Cerna et al., 2021; OECD, 2018).

The most prevalent measure of educational performance in large scale surveys is the framework adopted by the 'Programme for International Student Assessment' (PISA), a triennial survey of 15-year-old students around the world that assesses the extent to which they have acquired key knowledge and skills essential for full participation in social and economic life. PISA assesses students' literacy in three main subjects, namely reading, mathematics and science, using computer-based tests where possible (OECD, 2019). The results of the PISA tests are reported in proficiency score points, based on student responses for each subject. PISA defines as academically resilient those students with an immigrant background who attained at least the baseline level of performance (Level 2) in all three core PISA subjects: science, reading and mathematics (Cerna et al., 2021; OECD, 2018). The baseline level is considered to be the level at which students have the capacity to tackle tasks that require, at least, a minimal ability and disposition to think autonomously.

In lack of data systematically and explicitly addressing the educational outcomes of refugee children, the best available comparable data can be found in the PISA database, which breaks down the data in three categories: native-born children, first-generation migrants, and secondgeneration migrants. According to a UNHCR, UNICEF and IOM press release, across EU countries in 2015, on average, around 3 in 4 native-born students and only 3 in 5 students with a migrant background attained the baseline level of proficiency in the three core PISA subjects (UNHCR, UNICEF, & IOM, 2019). In general, across OECD countries, having an immigrant background constitutes a factor associated with lower academic performance in comparison to native-born students, while it is often one of the most relevant predictors of school drop-out (Hippe & Jakubowski, 2018; OECD, 2018; UNHCR, UNICEF, & IOM, 2019). This academic underperformance is especially common to first-generation as opposed to second-generation immigrant students. This performance gap between native students and students with an immigrant background is also verified in the case of the 2019 OECD report employing the more recent PISA data in the case of EU countries (OECD, 2021). However, it should be highlighted that in most OECD countries, including Greece, the relationship between immigrant background and academic resilience is strongly mediated by socio-economic status, with the gap between the two groups being considerably smaller after socio-economic differences are considered. Migrant/refugee students were also somewhat less likely than native students to report a strong sense of belonging at school and being satisfied with their life but tended to express higher levels of motivation than native-born students (OECD, 2018). On average, 54% of immigrant students were academically resilient across OECD countries and 55% across EU countries.

In the case of Greece, compared to the OECD average, a smaller proportion of students performed at the highest levels of proficiency in at least one subject, while at the same time a smaller proportion of students achieved a minimum level of proficiency in at least one subject (OECD, 2018). Moreover, the gap in the academic performance between native and immigrant students is rather high. Amongst students from a refugee/migrant origin (constituting 12% of students in Greece at that moment), more than half were socio-economically disadvantaged

(Institute of Educational Policy, 2019). In general, Greece scored below the OECD average in most of the measures of the academic, social, emotional, and motivational resilience of immigrant students, while it is worth mentioning that refugee/migrant students were significantly less likely to expect to complete tertiary education; a finding that stands in congruence with the data for the other OECD countries (OECD, 2018). However, although students of migrant/refugee background tend to come from non-favorable socio-economic environments, they sometimes manage to develop academic resilience. For example, 12% of migrant/refugee students in Greece scored in the top quarter of reading performance.

6. The education of refugee children in Greece post 2015

A review of relevant literature, focusing on children of migrant/refugee origin that arrived in Greece after 2015 and their educational needs, inclusion, and performance, discloses a series of reports, mainly by public agencies, international organizations and/or NGOs, as well as some academic research that is, however, mostly descriptive, or simply evaluating the policy-making initiative in the field. A significant number of these reports attempt to map and document the educational reform implemented by the Greek government, in accordance with calls by the EU, to accommodate refugee children, their enrollment in primary and secondary education, their attainment rate and the challenges and difficulties of the plan to integrate them in the school setting. In particular, the report of the Scientific Committee in Support of Refugee Children of the Ministry of Education provides a detailed account of the "Refugee Education Project" that was implemented by the Greek government in 2016, along with an assessment of the overall reforms and proposals for the education of refugee children during the 2017-2018 school year (Ministry of Education, Research and Religious Affairs, 2017). A similar documentation and evaluation of the first-year implementation of the Ministry's plan for refugee children integration is provided by the ELIAMEP report (Anagnostou & Nikolova, 2017). A report by UNICEF and the Greek Ombudsman (2017) focuses on the access to formal education for unaccompanied children in shelters in spring 2017, based on a questionnaire distributed in shelters run by NGO members of the Children on the Move Network. A subsequent report by The Greek Ombudsman (2021), addressed to the Ministry of Migration and Asylum and the Ministry of Education, sheds light on

the situational update of educational integration of children in refugee centers across the country, while similar information, employing both official and empirical data is provided by the Greek Council of Refugees, Save the Children and Terre des Homes report (2021). In addition, Manesis (2020) offers a helpful outline of the educational policies for refugee children in Greece after the recent refugee crisis, in terms of the legal provisions and the subsequent educational reforms towards their integration. This study also collects data regarding primary school units where refugee children study, aiming at documenting their profile and their educational and psychological needs, employing official data as well as participatory observation and interviews with teachers in such school units. Regarding academic research on this subject, Buchanan & Kallinikaki (2020) offer an overview of the situation of unaccompanied refugee children in Greece during the years 2017-2018, as well as the legal framework of their protection; Tzoraki (2019) focuses on schooling and higher education reforms that were introduced in 2016 as a response to the refugees' influx into Greece, while Vergou (2019) discusses the social-spatial configuration of refugee accommodation and its (unintended) consequences for refugees' inclusion in the school settings, as well as the local communities.

Moreover, there are a few comparative studies on the educational policies implemented in the various European host countries, including Greece, published in international journals. For example, Crul et al. (2019) examine how the various policies and school systems affect the inclusion of Syrian refugee children, both in Europe (Sweden, Germany, and Greece) and outside Europe (Turkey and Lebanon). They compared the different institutional arrangements in each country (e.g., access to compulsory school, access after compulsory school age, welcome or immersion classes, second language education) and concluded that school success for refugee children is more likely the sooner they attend regular school classes, instead of prolonging their education in parallel education schemes that might be exacerbating school dropout. In a similar vein of research, Mamali and Arvanitis (2022) conducted a comparative policy framework analysis in Greece and Germany, focusing on the discourse of a series of official policy documents, both national and European Union, concerning refugee education and their integration into compulsory schooling. The critical discourse analysis revealed that, albeit their differences, integration models followed in both countries share some fundamental characteristics, namely adopting a combination of attending mainstream and separate classes, where integration and

separation principles are mixed, as well as attributing particular importance to learning the national language. Furthermore, Greece and Germany are in line with the European Union's principles and guidelines for educating refugee children, but a divergence can be detected between a "maximalist perspective" adopted by the European Union, aiming at a fully integrative model of education, and a more modest or at times inadequate implementation on the part of the Member States, constituting a type of assimilation or partial integration.

6.1 The legal framework and its implementation after 2015

From a legal perspective, access to education is protected by international law and treaties, as well as national ones. All EU member states are obliged to provide the same access to education until the upper secondary level for both immigrant/refugee and non-immigrant children (Qualifications Directive 2011/95/EU).³ Article 14(2) of the Reception Conditions Directive 2013/33/EU8 of the European Parliament and Council specifically states that children applying for asylum should enter the host country's educational systems within three months of submitting their application. Furthermore, Member States are to take further action in the form of preparatory classes (e.g., language classes), to ensure that refugee children will be smoothly integrated into the existing educational system. In cases that accessing the formal education process is not possible, states have the obligation to offer alternative forms of education (according to the Qualifications Directive 2011/95/EU). Nevertheless, the implementation of the universal and international right to education is not always straightforward in the case of children of migrant/refugee origin, while it significantly varies among the different states (Mamali & Arvanitis, 2022). Therefore, national governments, in cooperation with the European Union, have been trying to address refugee children's needs by modifying their educational laws and implementing new processes to deal with the increased diversity in classrooms.

In the Greek case, the state's obligation to provide access to education to all children of school age that live in the country, regardless of any other conditions, stems from the principles and

³ For an overview of the legal aspect and requirements of refugee education in EU countries, see, inter alia, Mamali & Arvanitis, 2022.

separate established rights of the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child and in particular articles 2 (non-discrimination), 22 (rights of refugee children) and 28 (right of all children to education) (Law 2101/1992) (The Greek Ombudsman, 2021; Manesis, 2020). Along with the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (article 13), they proclaim and protect every child's right to education, including not only equal access to (compulsory) primary and secondary education, but also to higher education, based on capacity. Considering the vulnerable situation of refugee children and, thus, the need for further protection, the 1951 Convention relating to the Status of Refugees, highlights the obligation of host countries to provide education for refugee youth (article 22), while in 2003, United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees adopted the "Agenda for Protection," indicating improved measures for the protection of refugee children. The provisions of the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child have been specified in the legal provisions that guide the educational integration of noncitizen children in the country. Law No. 4251/2014 (Immigration and Social Integration Code and other provisions) safeguards the right of all noncitizen children to education, irrespectively of their residence status in the country or the possession of the necessary supporting documents for enrollment. Moreover, article 55 of law No. 4939/2022 explicitly states the obligatory character of education both for the part of the asylum seekers and the state, which is responsible to ensure children's unhindered access, providing all necessary and sufficient means to support and facilitate such a process. Finally, a Joint Ministerial Decision issued by the Ministry of Education, Research and Religious Affairs in 2019 (79942/ $\Gamma\Delta4/2019$ (Government Gazette 2005/B/31-5-2019), also prescribes the uninterrupted access of minor citizens of foreign countries to the Greek public educational system.

In terms of the realization of the aforementioned provisions and mandates, it soon became obvious that the Greek educational system did not have the capacity to accommodate the large number of school-aged migrants, refugees, and asylum seekers that have entered the country since 2015 (Crul et al., 2019; OECD, 2022) with the existing system. Therefore, in 2016, the Ministry of Education, Research and Religious Affairs proceeded to a reformation of the existing instruments, regulations, and guidelines for the integration of migrant children in the public education system.

One of the major challenges it had to address, apart from the substantially high number of migrant/refugee children, was their accommodation arrangements; they were mostly living in Refugee Accommodation Centers (RAC) across the country, thus putting pressure on the neighboring schools that received the bulk of newcomers (Crul et al., 2019). According to data collected by the Ministry of Education, in March 2017 it was estimated that 8.000 – 8.500 children between the ages of 4 and 15 (for whom education is compulsory) resided in 40 RFCs; an additional 8.036 children aged 0-18 years old were staying in apartments and facilities managed by UNHCR, while the number of minors living in other accommodation schemes (e.g., housing squats, self-housing) was unknown (Anagnostou & Nikolova, 2017). A report by UNICEF and The Greek Ombudsman (2017) estimated the overall number of children for the same period (April to May 2017) at around 20.000, of whom 2.000 were unaccompanied.

In March 2016, following the direction set by the European Union, the Ministry of Education set up a Scientific Committee charged with the task to propose a plan for migrant/refugee children educational integration, especially those living in Reception and Identification Centers and Reception Hospitality Centers (Anagnostou & Nikolova, 2017; Tzoraki, 2019). This scheme (implemented by law 4415/2016) introduced two important initiatives: the creation of separate preparatory reception classes for refugee children, called "Reception Facilities for Refugee Education" (RFRE) and the role of Refugee Education Coordinator in Refugee Accommodation Centers (Mamali & Arvanitis, 2022; Manesis, 2019; Ministry of Education, Research and Religious Affairs, 2017; OECD, 2022; Ziomas et al., 2017). RFREs were established to cover the educational needs of students, aged 4-15 years-old, living in RACs and function as preparation classes for a transitional period. RFREs were created in the schools neighboring the refugee accommodation centers; they operated in the afternoon, offering a specialized curriculum of limited duration that aimed to (re-) integrate refugee children into school (Crul et al., 2019). In this transition, the role of Coordinators was deemed especially crucial; 62 educators, belonging to the permanently appointed educational staff of the Ministry of Education, were appointed by the Ministry, tasked to mediate, and coordinate the relation between schools and RFREs, as well other educational actions and initiatives organized by NGOs and other bodies (Crul et al., 2019; Tzoraki, 2019). In places without established RFREs nearby, refugee students (in other words, the ones living outside RACs) could attend the mainstream, public morning school of their area (Palaiologou,

2019). In order to host the newcomers and help them adjust to the new school reality, as well as to overcome the language barriers towards their full integration, schools could utilize the - already existing- potential to create reception classes, provided they had more than nine students. These reception classes were integrated into the morning operating school schedule; they operated as parallel classes, in the sense that refugee students were simultaneously attending the specialized reception classes (focusing on intensive instruction in the Greek language), as well as the school's regular program for the rest of the subjects (Manesis, 2020; Ministry of Education, Research and Religious Affairs, 2017; OECD, 2022) (what has been called a "partly integrative model", see Mamali & Arvanitis, 2022, p. 34).

The school year 2016-2017, when the educational reform was first implemented, was a preparatory year, primarily aiming at the psychological and social support of refugee children, the transition to a school reality and some sense of normalcy, as well as their inclusion and integration to the school setting (Manesis, 2020). For this year, 111 RFREs with 145 classes operated, attending to 2,643 students between 6 and 15 years old, living in 37 refugee accommodation centers (Ministry of Education, Research and Religious Affairs, 2017; Ziomas et al., 2017). During the same period, it is also estimated that 1.500 students residing outside the RACs, in other accommodation schemes, attended the morning shift, either in mainstream schools, in the Reception Classes of Educational Priority Zones (ZEPs), or in one of the 26 Intercultural Schools already operating in Greece (Crul et al., 2019). For an evaluation of the functioning for the school year 2016-2017, both the report by the Ministry of Education (2017) and ELIAMEP (Anagnostou & Nikolova, 2017), as well as the ones composed by The Greek Council for Refugees, Save the Children and Terre des Hommes (2022) and UNICEF and the Greek Ombudsman (2017) offer useful material.

Although the reform of the Greek educational system in order to accommodate the significant influx of refugee and migrant children after 2015 is considered a necessary and positive development, some particular challenges are identified in the way RFREs and reception classes have operated until now. The first obstacle that needs to be tackled is the divergence between school enrollment and attendance rates that, even though smaller than in the past, continues to exist. High drop-out rates and low attendance on the part of refugee children are not only

associated with their overall fragile and transient living conditions, but also with a number of factors endogenous to the educational system. In particular, delays in the staffing and function of both RFREs and reception classes, frequent changes of appointed teachers and lack of systematic and specialized/adequate training and previous experience in working with students from multi-cultural backgrounds, have all hindered the smooth school integration of refugee children (Ministry of Education, Research and Religious Affairs, 2017). Moreover, problems with the transfer of refugee students to and from the school units, especially in RACs that were not close to the urban fabric, as well as the lack of chaperones to conduct the transfer, posed further obstacles in children's attendance. Another issue that should be considered is the reaction of some of the local communities, which, according to the ELIAMEP report (Anagnostou & Nikolova, 2017) constitutes maybe the most difficult challenge for refugee's integration in the educational system. Finally, the Greek Ombudsman (2021) expresses a significant reservation in the longterm use and potential misuse of RFREs, in the sense of their transitional character and fulfilling their goal of integrating all refugee and migrant children into the formal education system. Even though they operate within the framework of formal education, they are not equivalent to regular, morning school attendance and, most importantly, issues of social integration arise, since RFREs operate separately during afternoon hours, potentially creating conditions of isolation or even exclusion if attendance is prolonged.

6.2 Data on access to education for refugee children (2015-2020)

As stated in the UNHCR, UNICEF and IOM overview of migration trends (2022), from January until December 2021, 2,258 children and adolescents arrived in Greece, either by land or sea, exhibiting a significant decrease compared to the previous year (51% fewer), in line with the broader recession in refugee flows. Overall, in 2021, 9,157 refugees and migrants arrived in Greece, out of whom 24% were children. More than one out of four of these children were unaccompanied or separated.⁴ Their main countries of origin were Afghanistan, Syrian Arab

⁴ According to UNHCR, UNICEF and IOM (2022, p. 7), separated children are "children separated from both parents, or from their previous legal or customary primary caregiver, but not necessarily from other relatives. These may, therefore, include children accompanied by other adult family members". "Unaccompanied children are children who have been

Republic, Somalia, and Iraq. The distribution of children's ages among the accompanied and unaccompanied groups was as follows: 28% of the accompanied children were aged between 0 and 4 years, 38% were aged between 5 and 14 years, and the remaining 34% were between 15 and 17 years old. Among the unaccompanied and separated children, 1% were aged between 0 and 4 years, 13% were aged between 5 and 14 years, and the majority (86%) were between 15 and 17 years old. A significant gender imbalance was also observed, with 72% of the children being boys and the remaining 28% being girls. As already mentioned, the situation of refugee and migrant children arriving in Greece after 2015 differs markedly from that of children who arrived in the past. According to data provided by the Ministry of Education the enrollment rate during 2017-2018 was around 59% (Ministry of Education, Research and Religious Affairs, 2017), while actual attendance rates were even lower (UNICEF, 2017). During the school year 2019-2020, 65 primary schools and 39 lower-secondary schools were chosen to operate reception classes for refugee children living in accommodation camps across Greece. However, the actual rate of attendance fluctuated considerably, especially among unaccompanied minors. In the following school year, 2020-2021, 81% of recognized refugee children in ESTIA accommodation were enrolled in public schools alongside their Greek peers.

UNHCR estimates that 10,600 school-aged children (4-17) were on the Aegean islands, while only a handful attended public schools (The Greek Ombudsman, 2021; Tzoraki, 2019; UNHCR, 2020). In addition, according to a report by the Greek Ombudsman (2021), the gap between enrollment and attendance rates continued to be significant. The issue of school inclusion acquired particular importance in light of the Covid-19 pandemic and the obstacles posed in the educational process in general and refugees and migrants' access to remote education in particular (The Greek Ombudsman, 2021).

separated from both parents and other relatives and are not being cared for by an adult who, by law or custom, is responsible for doing so".

6.3 Recent developments on the education of refugee children

In 2022, until the beginning of October, total arrivals in Greece were estimated to be 11,658 (UNHCR, 2022), out of which 30.6% are children and adolescents. According to the same report (UNHCR, UNICEF, & IOM, 2022), asylum applications to European countries for 2021 were more than half a million (551,020 first-time applicants), of which almost one-third concerned children (173,550), representing an increase of 29% compared to 2020. Greece received 4% of new asylum applications by children (7,035 applications), coming third among the European countries, even though holding significantly lower numbers than the first two countries, Germany with 42% and France with 15% of all children asylum applications. Positive decisions were issued for 60% of child asylum applications that were considered within 2021 in all European countries.

It is estimated that, as of February 2023, more than 17,000 school-age refugee children currently live in Greece the majority of whom are enrolled in formal education. As far as the unaccompanied and separated children are concerned, in April 2023 their number was 2,219, as indicated in the most recent data published by the National Centre for Social Solidarity with the collaboration of UNICEF (NCSS, 2023). The vast majority of unaccompanied minors are boys (86%) and over the age of 14 (93%). Almost half of them live in Attica, most in Refugee Hospitality Centers (1,673), 184 in Refugee Reception and Identification Centers, 258 in Apartments of Semi-autonomous living, 90 in Emergency Reception Centers, and 14 in Reception Facilities for Asylum Seekers. Thirty-five of these children are separated and 12 came from Ukraine, accompanied by 3 adults.

Regarding the year 2021-2022, enrollment of refugee and migrant children in primary and secondary education reached 95% or 16,417 students, while attendance increased as well to 75% (12,285 students) in March 2022 (Ministry of Education, Research and Religious Affairs, 2022). the outburst of Covid-19 pandemic, the subsequent school closure and the adoption of remote learning have created a series of challenges and difficulties in documenting the enrollment and particularly the attendance rates of refugee children and youth.

A report published in 2022 by the Greek Council of Refugees, Save the Children and Terre des Hommes, employing both official data provided by the Ministry of Education, Research and Religious Affairs (see Table 1. below), as well as interviews with unaccompanied minors living in

refugee centers across Greece, aged 3-18 years old, their parents, and professionals of humanitarian organizations provides a comprehensive overview of refugee children's education. Specifically, regarding enrollment, 17,186 migrant/refugee children were enrolled for the school year 2021-2022, constituting a significant improvement from the previous school year (the number for 2020-2021 was between 8,637 and 14,423 students out of the approximately 20,000 eligible children). According to the Ministry of Education, Research and Religious Affairs, out of these children, 1,817 enrolled in Host Structures for Refugee Education (DYEP), 10,718 children enrolled in primary and secondary education schools with reception classes, and 4,651 children enrolled in schools with no reception classes. School drop-out also decreased, as implied by the high attendance rate (again, higher than the previous year) with 75% of all enrolled students (12,285 children) attending the Greek school.

Total Enrollment - Number of Refugee Children in Education	17.186
Reception School Facilities for Refugee Education (DYEP classes)	1.817
Primary & Secondary education schools with reception classes	10.718
Schools without reception classes	4.651
Total Attendance -Number of Refugee Children in Education	12.285
Total Number of Classes (DYEP)	110
Primary DYEP classes	83
Secondary DYEP classes	27
Total Number of staff	1.578
Teachers in reception classes	1.358
Teachers in DYEP	220
SEP Staff	87

Table 1: Official Statistics for the School Year 2021-22

Source: Ministry of Education and Religious Affairs

For the school year 2022-2023, the introduction of Host Structures for Refugee Education (DYEP) was foreseen by a ministerial order published in the Government Gazette on 29 July 2022 (4032, Decision No. $\Phi 1/90023/A\Delta/\Delta 1$), which also designated the school units that will accommodate

them. In total, 39 host structures are expected to operate in primary and 22 in secondary school units during the school year 2022-2023.

Finally, in April 2023, a new immigration law passed by the Greek Parliament (Law No. 5038/2023), providing the potential for a decade-long residence permit for adult citizens of third countries who entered Greece as unaccompanied minors and have completed at least three secondary education classes in Greece before turning 23.

7. The impact of COVID-19 on school-aged children and adolescents

The outbreak of the COVID-19 pandemic has had significant consequences for all aspects of daily life across the globe, often spilling over to more long-term repercussions. Regarding its impact on education, the social isolation measures adopted in most countries led to the suspension of face-to-face operation of schools and educational institutions and the continuance of the educational process with the use of digital media (specialized educational software and online interactive platforms), as well as intermittent school reopening (OECD, 2021). The interruption of academic activity was almost universal, with schools shutting down in 180 out of 195 countries, affecting 85% of all students, ⁵ constituting the "largest simultaneous shock to all education systems in our lifetimes," according to the World Bank Report (2020, p. 37) and an "unprecedented disruption in the lives of youth aged 10–18" (National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine 2021, p. 1).

School closure posed a significant threat not only to learning outcomes and the quality of education, but also to the mental, and sometimes even physical health of children and youth. In terms of the former, the World Bank (2020) warned of the risk of deteriorating educational performance -what has been called "learning loss" (OECD, 2021)- as well as increasing school dropout rates since children would lose the attachment to the school setting cultivated by their teachers and the overall structural support offered by the school (Szelei et al., 2022; Primdahl et

⁵ The data refer to April 2020.

al., 2021). This might in turn fuel disengagement from the educational process or even discourage students from being motivated and pursuing their goals. All these developments are thought to affect underprivileged and marginalized students (Borgonovi & Ferrara, 2022), leading to an upsurge in inequalities among the student population, especially in the case of migrants (European Commission Joint Research Centre, 2020). In order to access the educational process via means of remote learning, students now had to possess and (have the ability to) use a digital device, have internet connectivity, a space to connect and work from, books or other educational material, and, not least, guidance, help and support from their parents or others; resources that albeit fundamental are by no means accessible to all children (World Bank, 2020). Moreover, as an OECD (2021) report indicates, only 44% of the surveyed countries took specific measures to safeguard the continuing educational attainment of migrant and refugee children during the first lockdown.

Concerning the health and well-being of students, the loss of the safety net provided by schools is critical, both in terms of the sociability, sense of belonging, and teachers' support, as well as more materialistic aspects, like the provision of school meals and feeding programs, upon which 368 million children worldwide are dependent (World Bank, 2020). It is also evident that social isolation directly affects youth's mental health, which is often further burdened when faced with an adverse family environment (Nearchou et al., 2020; World Bank, 2020). These circumstances might be further exacerbated by the long-term economic consequences of the pandemic which will no doubt afflict demand, as well as supply for education (World Bank Report, 2020).

Focusing on the psychological consequences of the pandemic, although these are evident in the general population as well, they appear to be especially pronounced in the case of children and adolescents. Minors were already experiencing mental disorders at high rates, while they are thought to be particularly vulnerable to experience stress after incidents of crises (World Bank, 2020). This can have lasting effects on their educational outcomes and overall development. Children and adolescents might be faced with mental and emotional problems, such as increased stress, anxiety, depression, fear, grief, or even suicidal attempts, as a result of the pandemic, school closure and social isolation (Lee, 2020; National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine 2021; Nearchou et al., 2020; Szelei et al., 2022). Again, children coming from

marginalized or adverse backgrounds will no doubt suffer disproportionately from such problems, particularly migrant and refugee children that are often already experiencing health problems (Cholera et al., 2020).

Regarding the impact of COVID-19 and social isolation measures in the case of children and youth of migrant/refugee origin, it has been argued that the health crisis exacerbated their vulnerabilities, while at the same time creating new ones (European Commission Joint Research Centre, 2020; OECD, 2021; Szelei et al., 2022). Besides often lacking the necessary material -and not only- resources in order to take part in the, now, remote educational process, children living in refugee camps and other refugee accommodation centers were mostly restricted within their premises. In the case of Greece, according to a report by the Greek Ombudsman (2021), in more than half of the country's refugee accommodation centers, exit and reentry restrictions were implemented for significant parts of the school year, while the vast majority of refugees of student age living in them reported problems in the online learning process. In addition, for students under circumstances of increased vulnerability, like those living in refugee camps, school closure might further expose them to violence (both within and outside their home)⁶ and other external threats, while access to protective services and support is hindered, without the layer of protection often provided by schools (World Bank, 2020).

Concluding, as mentioned before, the school setting and children's resilience seem to form a mutually reinforcing relationship, thus creating a cycle, where in this context, promoting students' access to education becomes even more important, especially for the most disadvantaged among them (like migrants and refugees), for whom educational attainment is most crucial (Ungar et al., 2017).

⁶ Data and reports have already corroborated that incidents of domestic violence have spiked during the pandemic (UN WOMEN, 2022).

Bibliography

- Abualkibash, S. K. A., & Lera, M. J. (2015). Psychological resilience among Palestinian school students: an exploratory study in the West Bank. *International Humanities Studies*, 2(3), 1-20.
- Achenbach, T. M., & Rescorla, L. A. (2001). Manual for the Achenbach System of Empirically Based Assessment School - Age forms profiles. ASEBA.
- Achenbach, T. M., Becker, A., Dopfner, M., Heiervang, E., Roessner, V., Steinhausen, H. C., et al. (2008). Multicultural assessment of child and adolescent psychopathology with ASEBA and SDQ instruments: research findings, applications, and future directions. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 49(3), 251–275. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.2007.01867.x
- Ahern, N. R., Kiehl, E. M., Sole, M., & Byers, J. (2006). A review of instruments measuring resilience. *Issues in Comprehensive Pediatric Nursing*, *29*, 103–125. https://doi.org/10.1080/01460860600677643
- Aleghfeli, Y. K., & Hunt, L. (2022). Education of unaccompanied refugee minors in high-income countries: Risk and resilience factors. *Educational Research Review*, 35(100433). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.edurev.2022.100433
- Anagnostaki, L., Pavlopoulos, V., Obradović, J., Masten A., & Motti-Stefanidi, F. (2016).
 Academic resilience of immigrant youth in Greek schools: Personal and family resources.
 European Journal of Developmental Psychology, 13(3), 377-393.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/17405629.2016.1168738
- Anagnostopoulos, D. C., Triantafyllou, K., Xylouris, G., Bakatsellos, J., & Giannakopoulos, G.
 (2016). Migration mental health issues in Europe: The case of Greece. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 25(1), 119–122. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00787-015-0806-1
- Anagnostou, N., & Nikolova, M. (2017). The inclusion of refugees in the Greek education system. Working Paper 84/2017. ELIAMEP. <u>https://www.eliamep.gr/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2017/10/84_2017_-WORKING-PAPER-_%CE%9D%CF%84.-</u> <u>%CE%91%CE%BD%CE%B1%CE%B3%CE%BD%CF%8E%CF%83%CF%84%CE%BF%CF%85_-</u> <u>%CE%9C%CE%B1%CF%81.-</u>

%CE%9D%CE%B9%CE%BA%CF%8C%CE%BB%CE%BF%CE%B2%CE%B1.pdf

- Anderson, J. R., Killian, M., Hughes, J. L., Rush, A. J., & Trivedi, M. H. (2020). The Adolescent Resilience Questionnaire: Validation of a shortened version in U.S. youths. *Frontier of Psychology*, 11, 606373. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.606373
- Antonovsky, A. (1979). Health, stress, and coping. *New perspectives on mental and physical well-being*, 12-37.
- Bean, T., Mooijart, A. V., Eurelings-Bontekoe, E., & Spinhoven, P. (2006). Validation of the child behavior checklist for guardians of unaccompanied refugee minors. *Children and Youth Services Review*, 28(8), 867-887. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2005.09.002
- Becker, A., Wang, B., Kunze, B., Otto, C., Schlack, R., Hölling, H., Ravens-Sieberer, U., Klasen, F., Rogge, J., Isensee, C., Rothenberger, A., & The Bella Study Group. (2018). Normative data of the self-report version of the German Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire in an epidemiological setting. *Zeitschrift für Kinder- und Jugendpsychiatrie und Psychotherapie*, 6(6), 523-533. https://doi.org/10.1024/1422-4917/a000589.

- Berry, J. W., Phinney, J. S., & Vedder, P. (2006). Immigrant youth: Acculturation, identity, and adaptation. *Applied Psychology: An International Review*, 55(3), 303-332. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-0597.2006.00256.x
- Betancourt, T. S., & Khan, K. (2008). The mental health of children affected by armed conflict: Protective processes and pathways to resilience. *International Review of Psychiatry*, 20(3), 317–328. https://doi.org/10.1080/09540260802090363
- Bezevegkis, I. (2008). Immigrants in Greece. Acculturation and psychosocial adaptation [Μετανάστες στην Ελλάδα: Επιπολιτισμός και ψυχοκοινωνική προσαρμογή]. Hellenic Migration Policy Institute.
- Bibou-Nakou, I., Markos, A., Padeliadu, S., Chatzilampou, P., & Ververidou, S. (2018). Multiinformant evaluation of students' psychosocial status through SDQ in a national Greek sample. *Chilldren and Youth Services Youth*, 96, 47-54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2018.11.022
- Bilgili, O. (2019). Policy approaches to integration of newly arrived immigrant children in schools: The case of the Netherlands. Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development. OECD Education Working Paper No. 206. https://www.oecd.org/officialdocuments/publicdisplaydocumentpdf/?cote=EDU/WKP(20 19)14&docLanguage=En
- Bonanno, G. (2021) The resilience paradox. *European Journal of Psychotraumatology, 12*(1). https://doi.org/10.1080/20008198.2021.1942642
- Bonanno, G. A., Westphal, M., & Mancini, A. D. (2011). Resilience to loss and potential trauma. *Annual review of clinical psychology*, 7, 511-535.
- Bonanno, G., & Diminich, E. (2013). Annual Research Review: Positive adjustment to adversity– trajectories of minimal–impact resilience and emergent resilience. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry, 54*(4), 378-401. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcpp.12021

Borgonovi, F., & Ferrara, A. (2022). A longitudinal perspective on the effects of COVID-19 on students' resilience. The effect of the pandemic on the reading and mathematics achievement of 8th and 5th Graders in Italy. http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.4025865

Bronfenbrenner, U. (1977). Toward an experimental ecology of human development. *American Psychologist*, *37*(2), 513–531. https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.32.7.513

Bronfenbrenner, U., & Evans, G. W. (2000). Developmental science in the 21st century: Emerging questions, theoretical models, research designs and empirical findings. *Social Development*, 9(1), 115-125. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9507.00114

Bronfenbrenner, U., & Morris, P. A. (2006). The bioecological model of human development. InR. M. Lerner & W. Damon (Eds.), Handbook of child psychology: Theoretical models of human development (pp. 793–828). John Wiley & Sons Inc.

Buchanan, A. & Kallinikaki, T. (2020). Meeting the needs of unaccompanied children in Greece. International Social Work, 63(2), 206–219. https://doi.org/10.1177/0020872818798007

- Buchmüller, T., Lembcke, H., Busch, J., Kumsta, R., & Leyendecker, B. (2018). Exploring mental health status and syndrome patterns among young refugee children in Germany. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, *9*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2018.00212
- Campbell-Sills, L., & Stein, M. B. (2007). Psychometric analysis and refinement of the Connor– Davidson resilience scale (CD-RISC): Validation of a 10-item measure of resilience. Journal of Traumatic Stress: Official Publication of The International Society for Traumatic Stress Studies, 20(6), 1019-1028. https://doi.org/10.1002/jts.20271

- Cardoso, J. B., & Thompson, S. (2010). Common themes of resilience among Latino immigrant families: A systematic review of the literature. Families in Society. *The Journal of Contemporary Social Services*, *91*(3), 257-265. <u>https://doi.org/10.1606/1044-3894.400</u>
- Cavounidis J. (2018). The migration experience of Greece and the impact of the economic crisis on its migrant and native populations. *European journal of public health, 28*(suppl_5), 20– 23. https://doi.org/10.1093/eurpub/cky204
- Cavounidis-Springer, J. (2018). The Special Eurobarometer on the integration of migrants and the case of Greece, Greek Economic Outlook, Centre of Planning and Economic Research (KEPE), No. 36, June.
- Çelik, D., Çetin, F., & Tutkun, E. (2015). The role of proximal and distal resilience factors and locus of control in understanding hope, self-esteem and academic achievement among Turkish pre-adolescents. *Current Psychology*, *34*(2), 321-345. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12144-014-9260-3
- Cerna, L., Brussino, O., & Mezzanotte, C. (2021). *The resilience of students with an immigrant background: An update with PISA 2018.* Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development. OECD Education Working Papers No. 261. <u>https://www.oecd-</u> <u>ilibrary.org/education/the-resilience-of-students-with-an-immigrant-</u> <u>background_e119e91a-en</u>
- Cheraghi, M. A., Ebadi, A., Gartland, D., Ghaedi, Y., & Fomani, F. K. (2017). Translation and validation of Adolescent Resilience Questionnaire for Iranian adolescents. *Asian Journal of Psychiatry*, *25*, 240–245. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajp.2016.12.001
- Cholera, R., Falusi, O. O. & Linton, J. M. (2020). Sheltering in place in a xenophobic climate: COVID-19 and children in immigrant families. *Pediatrics*, 146(1). https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2020-1094
- Clark, H., Coll-Seck, A.M., Banerjee, A., Peterson, S., Dalglish, S.L., Ameratunga, S., Balabanova, D., Bhan, M.K., Bhutta, Z.A., Borrazzo, J., Claeson, M., Doherty, T., El-Jardali, F., George, A.S., Gichaga, A., Gram, L., Hipgrave, D.B., Kwamie, A., Meng, Q., ... Costello, A. (2020). A future for the world's children? A WHO–UNICEF–Lancet Commission. *The Lancet, 395*(1022), 605–658. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(19)32540-1
- Clayton, J. & Holland, H. (2015, December 30) Over one million sea arrivals reach Europe in 2015. UNHCR. <u>https://www.unhcr.org/news/latest/2015/12/5683d0b56/million-sea-arrivals-reach-europe-2015.html</u>
- Coll, C. G., Lamberty, G., Jenkins, R., McAdoo, H. P., Crnic, K., Wasik, B. H., & Garcia, H. V. (1996). An Integrative Model for the Study of Developmental Competencies in Minority Children. *Child Development*, *67*(5), 1891-1914. https://doi.org/10.2307/1131600
- Condly, S. J. (2006). Resilience in children: A review of literature with implications for education. *Urban Education*, 41(3), 211–236. https://doi.org/10.1177/0042085906287902
- Connor, K. M., & Davidson, J. R. (2003). Development of a new resilience scale: The Connor-Davidson Resilience Scale (CD-RISC). *Depression and Anxiety*, *18*(2), 76-82. https://doi.org/10.1002/da.10113
- Crul, M., Lelie, F., Biner, Ö., Bunar, N., Keskiner, E., Kokkali, I., Schneider, J. & Shuayb, M. (2019).
 How the different policies and school systems affect the inclusion of Syrian refugee children in Sweden, Germany, Greece, Lebanon, and Turkey. *Comparative Migration Studies* 7(10). https://doi.org/10.1186/s40878-018-0110-6

- Dehnel, R., Dalky, H., Sudarsan, S., & Al-Delaimy, W. K. (2022). Resilience and mental health among Syrian refugee children in Jordan. *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health, 24,* 420–429. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10903-021-01180-0
- Derluyn, I., & Broekaert, E. (2007). Different perspectives on emotional and behavioural problems in unaccompanied refugee children and adolescents. *Ethnicity and Health*, *12*(2), 141-162. https://doi.org/10.1080/13557850601002296
- Dominguez-Cancino , K. A., Calderon-Maldonado, F. L., Choque-Medrano, E., Bravo-Tare, C. E., & Palmieri, P. A. (2022). Psychometric properties of the Connor-Davidson Resilience Scale for South America (CD-RISC-25SA) in Peruvian adolescents. *Children, 9,* 1689. https://doi.org/10.3390/ children9111689
- Duinhof, E. L., Lek, K. M., de Looze, M. E., Cosma, A., Mazur, J., Gobina, I., Wüstner, A.,
 Vollebergh, W. A. M., & Stevens, G. W. J. M. (2020). Revising the self-report strengths and
 difficulties questionnaire for cross-country comparisons of adolescent mental health
 problems: The SDQ-R. *Epidemiology Psychiatric Sciences, 29*, e35.
 https://doi.org/10.1017/S2045796019000246
- Eggerman, M., & Panter-Brick, C. (2010). Suffering, hope, and entrapment: Resilience and cultural values in Afghanistan. *Social Science & Medicine*, *71*(1), 71-83. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2010.03.023
- Eikemo, T.A., Avrami, L, Cavounidis J, Mouriki, A., Gkiouleka, A, McNamara C.L. & Stathopoulou, T., (2018). Health in crises. Migration, austerity and inequalities in Greece and Europe: introduction to the supplement. *European Journal of Public Health*, 28 (suppl_5), 1-4. https://doi.org/10.1093/eurpub/cky223
- European Commission Joint Research Centre. (2020). *Educational inequalities in Europe and physical school closures during Covid-19.* European Commission. <u>https://knowledge4policy.ec.europa.eu/publication/educational-inequalities-europe-</u> *physical-school-closures-during-covid-19* en
- Fazel, M., Reed, R.V., Panter-Brick, C. & Stein, A. (2012). Mental health of displaced and refugee children resettled in high-income countries: Risk and protective factors. *The Lancet*, 379, 266–282. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(11)60051-2
- Feldman, R. (2020). What is resilience: An affiliative neuroscience approach. *World Psychiatry*, *19*, 132–150. https://doi.org/10.1002/wps.20729
- Foka, S., Hadfield, K., Pluess, M., & Mareschal, I. (2021). Promoting well-being in refugee children: An exploratory controlled trial of a positive psychology intervention delivered in Greek refugee camps. *Development and Psychopathology*, 33(1), 87-95. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579419001585
- Frangiskou, A., Kandylis, G., Mouriki, A., Sarris, N., Stathopoulou, T., Thanopoulou, M., Tsiganou, J. & Varouxi, Ch. (2020). From reception to integration: Migrant populations in Greece during and in the aftermath of the crisis. National Centre for Social Research.
- Furlong, M. J., Ritchey, K. M., & O'Brennan, L. M. (2009). Developing norms for the California Resilience Youth Development Module: Internal assets and school resources subscales. *The California School Psychologist*, 14, 35–46. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF03340949.
- Garmezy, N. (1974). The study of competence in children at risk for severe psychopathology. In E. Anthony (Ed.), The child in his family: Vol. 3. Children at psychiatric risk (pp. 77-98). Wiley.

- Garmezy, N. (1993). Children in poverty: Resilience despite risk. *Psychiatry: Interpersonal and Biological Processes*, 56, 127–136. https://doi.org/10.1080/00332747.1993.11024627
- Garmezy, N., Masten, A. S., & Tellegen, A. (1984). The study of stress and competence in children: A building block for developmental psychopathology. *Child Development*, 55(1), 97-111. https://doi.org/10.2307/1129837
- Gartland, D., Bond, L., Olsson, C. A., Buzwell, S., & Sawyer, S. M. (2011). Development of a multi-dimensional measure of resilience in adolescents: the Adolescent Resilience Questionnaire. *Medical Research Methodology*, 11(134), 1-10. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2288-11-134
- Gibson, R. A., & Clarbour, J. (2017). Factorial structure of the Resiliency Scale for Children and Adolescents (RSCA) among incarcerated male adolescent offenders. *Journal of Forensic Practice, 19*(1), 23–36. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/JFP-08-2015-0043</u>
- Giordano, F., Boerchi, D., Hurtubia, V., Maragel, M., Koteit, W., Yazbek, L., & Castelli, C. (2014).
 Risk and protection in mental health among Syrian children displaced in Lebanon. *Paper presented at the Second World Congress on Resilience: From Person to Society,* Timişoara, Romania, 703-712. https://doi.org/10.13140/2.1.2663.7607
- Goodman, A., & Goodman, R. (2009). Strengths and difficulties questionnaire as a dimensional measure of child mental health. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, *48*(4), 400–403. https://doi.org/10.1097/CHI.0b013e3181985068
- Goodman, A., Lamping, D. L., & Ploubidis, G. B. (2010). When to use broader internalizing and externalizing subscales instead of the hypothesized five subscales on the Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire (SDQ): Data from British parents, teachers and children. Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology, 38, 1179-1191. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10802-010-9434-x
- Goodman, R. (2001). Psychometric properties of the Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire. Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry, 40(11), 1337-1345. https://doi.org/10.1097/00004583-200111000-00015
- Goodman, R., Ford, T., Simmons, H., Gatward, R., & Meltzer, H. (2003). Using the Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire (SDQ) to screen for child psychiatric disorders in a community sample. *International Review of Psychiatry*, *15*(1-2), 166-172. https://doi.org/10.1080/0954026021000046128
- Greek Council of Refugees, Save the Children & Terre des Hommes (2022). *Must do better. Grading the Greek government's efforts on education for refugee children*.<u>https://www.terredeshommes.org/new-report-must-do-better-grading-the-</u> greek-governments-efforts-on-education-for-refugee-children/
- Guilera, G., Pereda, N., Paños, A., and Abad, J. (2015). Assessing resilience in adolescence: The Spanish adaptation of the Adolescent Resilience Questionnaire. Health and Quality Life Outcomes, 13(100), 1-9. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12955-015-0259-8
- Gunst, M., Jarman, K., Yarwood, V., Rokadiya, S., Capsaskis, L., Orcutt, M., & Abbara, A. (2019).
 Healthcare access for refugees in Greece: Challenges and opportunities. *Health Policy*, 123(9), 818-824. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthpol.2019.06.003
- Hanes, G., Sung, L., Mutch, R., & Cherian, S. (2017). Adversity and resilience amongst resettling Western Australian paediatric refugees. *Journal of Paediatrics and Child Health*, 53(9), 882-888. https://doi.org/10.1111/jpc.13559

- Hanson, T.L., & Kim, J.O. (2007). Measuring resilience and youth development: The psychometric properties of the Healthy Kids Survey. (Issues & Answers Report, REL 2007–No. 034). U.S. Department of Education, Institute of Education Sciences, National Center for Education Evaluation and Regional Assistance, Regional Educational Laboratory West.
- Hatzichristou, C., Adamopoulou, E., & Lambropoulou, K. (2014). A multilevel approach in crisis intervention: Fostering resilience in Greek schools in times of economic crisis. In S. Prince-Embury & D. Saklofske (Eds.), *Resilience interventions for youth in diverse populations* (pp. 299-328). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4939-0542-3_14
- Hatzichristou, C., Lianos, P. & Lampropoulou, A. (2017). Cultural construction of promoting resilience and positive school climate during economic crisis in Greek schools.
 International *Journal of School & Educational Psychology*, 5(3), 192-206, https://doi.org/10.1080/21683603.2016.1276816
- Hjemdal, O., Friborg, O., Stiles, T. C., Martinussen, M., & Rosenvinge, J. H. (2006). A new scale for adolescent resilience: Grasping the protective resources behind healthy development. *Measuring and Evaluation in Counseling and Development, 39*, 84–96. https://doi.org/10.1080/07481756.2006.11909791
- Ivanova, M. Y., Achenbach, T. M., Rescorla, L. A., Dumenci, L., Almqvist, F., Bathiche, M., Bilenberg, N., Bird, H. R., Domuţa, A., Erol, N., Fombonne, E., Fonseca, A. C., Frigerio, A., Kanbayashi, Y., Lambert, M. C., Leung, P. W., Liu, X., Minaei, A., Roussos, A., Şimşek, Z., ... & Verhulst, F. C. (2007). Testing the Teacher's Report Form Syndromes in 20 Societies. *School Psychology Review*, *36*(3), 468 - 483. https://doi.org/10.1080/02796015.2007.12087934
- Ivanova, M. Y., Achenbach, T. M., Rescorla, L. A., Dumenci, L., Almqvist, F., Bilenberg, N., Bird, H. R., Broberg, A. G., Dobrean, A., Döpfner, M., Erol, N., Forns, M., Hannesdóttir, H., Kanbayashi, Y., Lambert, M. C., Leung, P. W., Minaei, A., Mulatu, M. S., Nøvik, T. S., ... Verhulst, F. C. (2007). The generalizability of the Youth Self-Report syndrome structure in 23 societies. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, *75*(5), 729-38. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-006X.75.5.729
- Ivanova, M.Y., Achenbach, T. M., Dumenci, L., Rescorla, L. A., Almqvist, F., Weintraub, S.,
 Bilenberg, N., Bird, H. R., Chen, W. J., Dobrean, A., Döpfner, M., Erol, N., Fombonne, E.,
 Fonseca, A.C., Frigerio, A., Grietens, H., Hannesdóttir, H., Kanbayashi, Y., Lambert, M. C., ...
 Verhulst, F. C. (2007). Testing the 8-Syndrome Structure of the Child Behavior Checklist in
 30 Societies. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, *36*, 405 417.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/15374410701444363
- Janousch, C., Anyan, F., Hjemdal, O., & Hirt, C. N. (2020). Psychometric properties of the Resilience Scale for Adolescents (READ) and measurement invariance across two different German-speaking samples. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 11. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.608677
- Jefferies, P., McGarrigle, L., & Ungar, M. (2018). The CYRM-R: A Rasch-validated revision of the Child and Youth Resilience Measure. *Journal of Evidence-Based Social Work, 16*(1), 70–92. https://doi.org/10.1080/23761407.2018.1548403
- Jervelund, S. S., Nordheim, O., Stathopoulou, T., & Eikemo, T. A. (2019). Non-communicable diseases among refugee claimants in Greek refugee camps: are their health-care needs met?. *Journal of Refugee Studies*, 32(Special Issue 1), 36-51. https://doi.org/10.1093/jrs/fez064

- Jew, C. L., Green, K. E., & Kroger, J. (1999). Development and validation of a measure of resiliency. *Measurement and Evaluation in Counseling and Development*, 32, 75–90. https://doi.org/10.1080/07481756.1999.12068973
- Kangaslampi, S., Garoff, F., & Peltonen, K. (2015). Narrative exposure therapy for immigrant children traumatized by war: study protocol for a randomized controlled trial of effectiveness and mechanisms of change. *BioMed Central Psychiatry*, 15(127), 1-14. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-015-0520-z
- Kelly, Y., Fitzgerald, A., & Dooley, B. (2017). Validation of the resilience scale for adolescents (READ) in Ireland: A multi-group analysis. *International Journal of Methods in Psychiatric Research*, 26(2). https://doi.org/10.1002/mpr.1506
- Koehler, C., Palaiologou, N., & Brussino, O. (2022). Holistic refugee and newcomer education in Europe: Mapping, upscaling and institutionalizing promising practices from Germany, Greece, and the Netherlands. OECD Education Working Papers No. 264.
 https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/education/holistic-refugee-and-newcomer-education-ineurope_9ea58c54-en
- Lee, J. (2020). Mental health effects of school closures during COVID-19. *Lancet Child & Adolescent Health*, 4(6), 421. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2352-4642(20)30109-7
- Lee, Y. M., Shin, O. J., & Lim, M. H. (2012). The psychological problems of North Korean adolescent refugees living in South Korea. *Psychiatry Investigation*, 9, 217 - 222. https://doi.org/10.4306/pi.2012.9.3.217
- Leontopoulou, S. (2006). Resilience of Greek youth at an educational transition point: the role of locus of control and coping strategies as resources. *Social Indicators Research.* 76, 95-126. DOI 10.1007/s11205-005-4858-3
- Liebenberg, L., Ungar, M., & LeBlanc, J. C. (2013). The CYRM-12: A Brief Measure of Resilience. *Canadian Journal of Public Health*, 104(2), e131-e135. https://www.jstor.org/stable/canajpublheal.104.2.e131
- Liebenberg, L., Ungar, M., & van de Vijver, F. (2013). Validation of the Child and Youth Resilience Measure-28 (CYRM-28) among Canadian youth. *Research on Social Work Practice, 22,* 219–226. doi:10.1177/1049731511428619
- Luthar, S. (2006). Resilience in development: A synthesis of research across five decades. In Developmental psychopathology: Risk, disorder, and adaptation (D. Cicchetti , & D. Cohen, Trans., pp. 739–795). John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
 - https://doi.org/10.1002/9780470939406.ch20
- Luthar, S. (Ed.) (2003). *Resilience and vulnerability: Adaptation in the context of childhood adversities*. Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9780511615788
- Luthar, S., Cicchetti, D., & Becker, B. (2000). The construct of resilience: A critical evaluation and guidelines for future work. *Child Development*, *71*(3), 543–562. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8624.00164
- Mamali, P. & Arvanitis, E. (2022). Refugee children in Europe and their access to compulsory educational systems: A policy framework analysis. *The Swiss Journal of Intercultural Education, Training and Research, 1*(1), 21-40.

Manesis, N. (2020). Educational needs of underaged refugees. Social Polycenter.

Marici, M. (2015). Some psychometric properties of the family domain in the "Adolescent Resilience Questionnaire". *Procedia – Social and Behavioral Sciences, 187,* 289–294. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.03.054

- Marks, A. K., Ejesi, K., McCullough, M. B., & Garcia Coll, C. (2015). Developmental implications of discrimination. In M. E. Lamb (Ed.), *Handbook of child psychology and developmental science* (7th ed., Vol. 3, pp. 324–365). John Wiley and Sons.
- Masten, A. (2001). Ordinary magic: Resilience processes in development. *American Psychologist, 56*(3), 227–238. https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.56.3.227
- Masten, A. (2011). Resilience in children threatened by extreme adversity: Frameworks for research, practice, and translational synergy. *Development and Psychopathology, 23*(2), 493-506. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579411000198
- Masten, A. (2014). Global perspectives on resilience in children and youth. *Child Development*, *85*(1), 6-20. http://doi.org/10.1111/cdev.12205
- Masten, A. C. (2007). Resilience in developing systems: Progress and promise as the fourth wave rises. *Development and Psychopathology*, *19*(3), 921-930. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579407000442
- Masten, A. S. (1994). Resilience in individual development: Successful adaptation despite risk and adversity. In M.C. Wang, E.W. Gordon (Eds.), *Educational resilience in inner-city America. Challenges and prospects*. Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Masten, A. S. (2018). Resilience theory and research on children and families: Past, present, and promise. *Journal of Family Theory & Review*, 10(1), 12–31. https://doi.org/10.1111/jftr.12255
- Masten, A. S., & Cicchetti, D. (2016). Resilience in development: Progress and transformation. In
 D. Cicchetti (Ed.), *Developmental psychopathology: Risk, resilience, and intervention* (pp. 271-333). John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
- Masten, A. S., & Obradovic, J. (2006). Competence and resilience in development. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 1094, 13–27. https://doi.org/10.1196/annals.1376.003
- Masten, A., & Garmezy, N. (1985). Risk, vulnerability, and protective factors in developmental psychopathology. In B. Lahey & A. Kazdin (Eds.), *Advances in clinical child psychology* (Vol. 8, pp. 1–52). Plenum Press.
- Masten, A., & Narayan, A. (2012). Child development in the context of disaster, war, and terrorism: Pathways of risk and resilience. *Annual Review of Psychology, 63*, 227-257. http://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-psych-120710-100356
- Ministry of Education, Research and Religious Affairs (2018, August 29). *The refugee issue and education*. Autonomous Department for the Coordination and Monitoring of Refugee Education. <u>https://www.minedu.gov.gr/prosf-ekpaideusi-m/36591-29-08-18-aftoteles-tmima-syntonismoy-kai-parakoloythisis-tis-ekpaidefsis-prosfygon-yppeth-episkopisi-sxolikoy-etous-2017-19</u>
- Ministry of Education, Research and Religious Affairs. (2017). *Refugee Education Project*, Athens, Greece.

https://www.minedu.gov.gr/publications/docs2017/CENG Epistimoniki Epitropi Prosfyg on_YPPETH_Apotimisi_Protaseis_2016_2017_070__.pdf

- Ministry of Education, Research and Religious Affairs. (2022). *The refugee issue and education*. <u>https://www.minedu.gov.gr/tothema-prosfigiko-m</u>
- Ministry of Migration and Asylum. (2022, October 1). Updated report: unaccompanied minors In Greece. <u>https://migration.gov.gr/wp-</u>

content/uploads/2022/10/%CE%95%CE%93%CE%A0%CE%91%CE%91 %CE%A3%CF%84%

<u>CE%B1%CF%84%CE%B9%CF%83%CF%84%CE%B9%CE%BA%CE%AA-</u> %CE%A3%CF%84%CE%BF%CE%B9%CF%87%CE%B5%CE%AF%CE%B1 20221001.pdf

- Moksnes, U. K., & Haugan, G. (2018). Validation of the resilience scale for adolescents in Norwegian adolescents 13-18 years. *Scandinavian Journal of Caring Sciences*, *32*(1), 430-440. https://doi.org/10.1111/scs.12444
- Motti-Stefanidi, F. (2014). Immigrant youth adaptation in the Greek school context: A risk and resilience developmental perspective. *Child Development Perspectives*, 8(3), 180–185. DOI: 10.1111/cdep.12081
- Motti-Stefanidi, F. (2015). Risks and resilience in immigrant youth adaptation: Who succeeds in the Greek school context and why? *European Journal of Developmental Psychology*, *12*(3), 261-274. DOI: 10.1080/17405629.2015.1020787
- Motti-Stefanidi, F., & Masten, A. S. (2017). A resilience perspective on immigrant youth adaptation and development. In N. J. Cabrera & B. Leyendecker (Eds.), *Handbook on positive development of minority children and youth* (pp. 19–34). Springer Science + Business Media.
- Motti-Stefanidi, F., Asendorpf, J. B., & Masten, A. S. (2012). The adaptation and well-being of adolescent immigrants in Greek schools: A multilevel, longitudinal study of risks and resources. *Development and Psychopathology*, 24(2), 451. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579412000090
- Motti-Stefanidi, F., Berry, J., Chryssochoou, X., Sam, D. L., Phinney, J., & Hernandez, D. J. (2012).
 Positive immigrant youth adaptation in context: Developmental, acculturation, and social psychological perspectives. In A. S. Masten & K. Liebkind (Eds.), *Realizing the potential of immigrant youth* (pp. 117-158). Cambridge University Press.
- Motti-Stefanidi, F., Pavlopoulos, V. & He, J. (2021). Immigrant youth resilience: Theoretical considerations, empirical developments, and future directions. *Journal of Research on Adolescence*, *31*(4), 966–988. https://doi.org/10.1111/jora.12656
- Motti-Stefanidi, F., Pavlopoulos, V., Mastrotheodoros, S. & Asendorpf, J. B. (2022). Resilience during a great economic recession: Social and personal resources for youth's positive adaptation in the school context. *Journal of Adolescence*, *94*, 667-683. https://doi.org/10.1002/jad.12055
- Motti-Stefanidi, F., Pavlopoulos, V., Mastrotheodoros, S., & Asendorpf, J. B. (2020). Longitudinal interplay between peer likeability and youth's adaptation and psychological well-being: A study of immigrant and nonimmigrant adolescents in the school context. *International Journal of Behavioral Development*, 44(5), 393-403. https://doi.org/10.1177/0165025419894721
- Mrazek, P. J., & Mrazek, D. (1987). Resilience in child maltreatment victims: A conceptual exploration. *Child Abuse and Neglect, 11*, 357–365. https://doi.org/10.1016/0145-2134(87)90009-3
- Nakaya, M., Oshio, A., & Kaneko, H. (2006). Correlations for Adolescent Resilience Scale with Big Five personality traits. *Psychological Reports, 98*, 927-930. https://doi.org/10.2466/pr0.98.3.927-930
- National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. (2021). *School-based strategies for addressing the mental health and well-being of youth in the wake of COVID-19.* The National Academies Press.

- National Centre for Social Solidarity. (2022). Updated situation of unaccompanied minors in Greece. https://migration.gov.gr/wpcontent/uploads/2022/10/%CE%95%CE%93%CE%A0%CE%91%CE%91 %CE%A3%CF%84% CE%B1%CF%84%CE%B9%CF%83%CF%84%CE%B9%CE%BA%CE%AA %CE%A3%CF%84%CE%BF%CE%B9%CF%87%CE%B5%CE%AF%CE%B1 20221001.pdf
- Nearchou, F. (2018). Resilience following emotional abuse by teachers: Insights from a crosssectional study with Greek students. *Child Abuse & Neglect,* 78, 96–106. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2017.10.012
- Nearchou, F., Flinn, C., Niland, R., Subramaniam, S. S. & Hennessy, E. (2020). Exploring the impact of Covid-19 on mental health outcomes in children and adolescents: A systematic review. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *17*(22), 8479. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17228479
- Nearchou, F., Stogiannidou, A. & Kiosseoglou, G. (2014). Adaptation and psychometric evaluation of a resilience measure in Greek elementary school students. *Psychology in the Schools*, 51(1). https://doi.org/10.1002/pits.21732
- Nehring, I., Sattel, H., Al-Hallak, M., Sack, M., Henningsen, P., Mall, V., & Aberl, S. (2021). The Child Behavior Checklist as a screening instrument for PTSD in refugee children. *Children*, *8*(6), 521. https://doi.org/10.3390/children8060521
- Nielsen, S. S., Norredam, M., Christiansen, K. L., Obel, C., Hilden, J., & Krasnik, A. (2008). Mental health among children seeking asylum in Denmark–the effect of length of stay and number of relocations: a cross-sectional study. *BMC Public health*, 8(1), 293. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-8-293
- Nilsson, D., Svedin, C. G., Hall, F., Kazemi, E., & Dahlström, Ö. (2022). Psychometric properties of the Adolescent Resilience Questionnaire (ARQ) in a sample of Swedish adolescents. *BMC Psychiatry*, 22(1), 468. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-022-04099-4
- Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD). (2018). *The resilience of students with an immigrant background: Factors that shape well-being.* OECD Publishing, Paris. http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264292093-en
- Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development [OECD). (2019). The road to integration: Education and migration. *OECD Reviews of Migrant Education*. OECD Publishing, Paris, https://doi.org/10.1787/d8ceec5d-en.
- Oshio, A., Kaneko, H., Nagamine, S., & Nakaya, M. (2003). Construct validity of the Adolescent Resilience Scale. *Psychological Reports, 93*, 1217–1222. https://doi.org/10.2466/pr0.2003.93.3f.1217
- Palaiologou, N. (2019). *Sirius national round table, National report Greece*. SIRIUS Policy Network on Migration Education.
- Pallini, S., Baiocco, R., Schneider, B. H., Madigan, S., & Atkinson, L. (2014). Early child–parent attachment and peer relations: A meta-analysis of recent research. *Journal of Family Psychology*, 28(1), 118–123. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0035736
- Panter-Brick, C. (2014). Health, risk, and resilience: Interdisciplinary concepts and applications. *Annual Review of Anthropology*, 43, 431-448. https://dx.doi.org/10.1146/annurev-anthro-102313-025944
- Panter-Brick, C., & Leckman, J. F. (2013). Editorial commentary: Resilience in child development— Interconnected pathways to well-being. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 54(4), 333-336. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcpp.12057

- Panter-Brick, C., Hadfield, K., Dajani, R., Eggerman, M., Ager, A., & Ungar, M. (2018). Resilience in context: A brief and culturally grounded measure for Syrian refugee and Jordanian hostcommunity adolescents. *Child Development, 89*(5), 1803–1820. https://doi.org/10.1111/cdev.12868
- Pérez-Fuentes, M., del C., Jurado, M., M., del M., Martín, A. B. B., Rubio, I. M., & Linares, J. J. G. (2020). Validation of the Resilience Scale for Adolescents in high school in a Spanish population. *Sustainability*, *12*, 2943. https://doi.org/10.3390/su12072943
- Primdahl, N. L., Borsch, A. S., Verelst, A., Jervelund, S. S., Derluyn, I. & Skovdal, M. (2021). "It's difficult to help when I am not sitting next to them": How Covid-19 school closures interrupted teachers' care for newly arrived migrant and refugee learners in Denmark. *Vulnerable Children and Youth Studies*, 16(1), 75–85. https://doi.org/10.1080/17450128.2020.1829228
- Prince-Embury S. (2012). Resiliency Scales for Children and Adolescents: Constructs, research and clinical application. In Goldstein S., & Brooks R. (Eds.), *Handbook of resilience in children* (2nd ed.) (pp. 273-289). Springer.
- Prince-Embury, S. (2006). Resiliency scales for adolescents: profiles of personal strengths. San Antonio: Harcourt Assessments.
- Prince-Embury, S. (2008). The Resiliency Scale for Children and Adolescents, psychological symptoms, and clinical status in adolescents. *Canadian Journal of School Psychology, 23*, 41–56. https://doi.org/10.1177/0829573508316592
- Prince-Embury, S., & Courville, T. (2008). Comparison of one-, two-, and three-factor models of personal resiliency using the Resiliency Scales for Children and Adolescents. *Canadian Journal of School Psychology, 23,* 11–25. https://doi.org/10.1177/0829573508316589
- Rapp, C., Cardoso, V., Eikemo, T.A., Stathopoulou, T. (2019). Experiences of discrimination and self-reported health. *Journal of Refugee Studies*, 32(Special Issue 1). https://doi.org/10.1093/jrs/fez027
- Renbarger, R. L., Padgett, R. N., Cowden, R. G., Govender, K., Yilmaz, M. Z., Scott, L. M., ... & Křeménková, L. (2020). Culturally Relevant Resilience: A Psychometric Meta-Analysis of the Child and Youth Resilience Measure (CYRM). *Journal of Research on Adolescence*, 30(4), 896-912.
- Rescorla, L.A., Achenbach, T.M., Ivanova, M.Y., Dumenci, L., Almqvist, F., Bilenberg, N., Bird, H.R., Chen, W., Dobrean, A., Döpfner, M., Erol, N., Fombonne, E., Fonseca, A.C., Frigerio, A., Grietens, H., Hannesdóttir, H., Kanbayashi, Y., Lambert, M.C., Larsson, B., ... Verhulst, F.C. (2007). Behavioral and emotional problems reported by parents of children ages 6 to 16 in 31 societies. *Journal of Emotional and Behavioral Disorders, 15,* 130 - 142. https://doi.org/10.1177/10634266070150030101
- Richter, J., Sagatun, A., Heyerdahl, S., Oppedal, B., & Roysamb, E. (2011). The Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire (SDQ) - self-report. An analysis of its structure in a multiethnic urban adolescent sample. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 52(9), 1002-1011. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.2011.02372.x
- Rutter, M. (1987). Psychosocial resilience and protective mechanisms. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, *57*(3), 316-331. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1939-0025.1987.tb03541.x
- Rutter, M. (2012). Resilience as a dynamic concept. *Development and psychopathology, 24*(2), 335-344. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579412000028

- Ruvalcaba-Romero, N. A., Gallegos-Guajardo, J., & Villegas-Guinea, D. (2014). Validation of the Resilience Scale for Adolescents (READ) in Mexico. *Journal of Behavior, Health & Social Issues 6*(2), 21-34. https://doi.org/10.22201/fesi.20070780.2014.6.2.48555
- Sætren, S. S., Sutterlin, S., Lugo, R. G., Prince-Embury, S., & Guido, M. (2019). A multilevel investigation of Resiliency Scales for Children and Adolescents: The relationships between self-perceived emotion regulation, vagally mediated heart rate variability, and personal factors associated with resilience. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 10. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.00438
- Sanders, J., Munford, R., Thimasarn-Anwar, T., & Liebenberg, L. (2015). Validation of the Child and Youth Resilience Measure (CYRM-28) on a sample of at-risk New Zealand youth. *Research on Social Work Practice.* Advance online publication. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049731515614102
- Sapmaz, S. Y., Tanriverdi, B. U., Ozturk, M., Gozacanlar, O., Ulker, G. Y., & Ozkan, Y. (2017). Immigration-related mental health disorders in refugees 5-18 years old living in Turkey. *Neuropsychiatric Disease and Treatment, 13,* 2813-2821. https://doi.org/10.2147/ndt.s150592
- Schleicher, A. (2019). Program for international student assessment (PISA). Results from PISA 2018. Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development. <u>https://www.oecd.org/pisa/PISA%202018%20Insights%20and%20Interpretations%20FIN</u> <u>AL%20PDF.pdf</u>
- Schleicher, A. (2022). Building on COVID-19's innovation momentum for digital, inclusive education, international summit on the teaching profession. OECD Publishing, Paris. https://doi.org/10.1787/24202496-en.
- Sim, A., Bowes, L., & Gardner, F. (2018). Modeling the effects of war exposure and daily stressors on maternal mental health, parenting, and child psychosocial adjustment: A cross-sectional study with Syrian refugees in Lebanon. *Global Mental Health*, *5*, e40. https://doi.org/10.1017/gmh.2018.33
- Singh, R., Mahato, S., Singh, B., Bhushal, S., and Fomani, F. K. (2019). Psychometric properties of adolescent resilience questionnaire among Nepalese adolescents in Lalitpur. *Asian Journal* of Psychiatry, 45, 13–17. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajp.2019.08.002
- Smith-Osborne, A., & Whitehill Bolton, K. (2013). Assessing resilience: A review of measures across the life course. *Journal of Evidence-Based Social Work, 10,* 111–126. https://doi.org/10.1080/15433714.2011.597305
- Stathopoulou, T, Avrami L, Mouriki, A, Cavounidis J. & Kostaki, A. (2018). Self-reported depression among migrant and native-born populations in Greece during the economic crisis. *European Journal of Public Health, 28* (5), 32-37. https://doi.org/10.1093/eurpub/cky205
- Stathopoulou, T. & Eikemo, A. T (2019). New perspectives on the European refugee crisis. an empirical review. Introduction to the special issue. *Journal of Refugee Studies, 32*(1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/jrs/fez096</u>
- Stathopoulou, T., (2019) "Surveying the hard-to-survey. Refugees and Unaccompanied minors in Greece." In M. Suarez-Orosco (Ed.), Humanitarianism and Mass Migration, California University Press.
- Stathopoulou, T., Avrami, L., Kostaki, A., Cavounidis, J., & Eikemo, T. A. (2019). Safety, health and trauma among newly arrived refugees in Greece. *Journal of Refugee Studies*, 32(Special Issue 1), 22-35. https://doi.org/10.1093/jrs/fez034

- Stevanovic, D., Urbán, R., Atilola, O., Vostanis, P., Singh Balhara, Y. P., Avicenna, M., Kandemir, H., Knez, R., Franic, T., & Petrov, P. (2014). Does the Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire self report yield invariant measurements across different nations? Data from the International Child Mental Health Study Group. *Epidemiology and Psychiatric Sciences*, 24(4), 323–334). https://doi.org/10.1017/s2045796014000201
- Stratta, P., Riccardi, I., Di Cosimo, A., Cavicchio, A., Struglia, F., Daneluzzo, E., et al. (2012). A validation study of the Italian version of the Resilience Scale for Adolescents (READ). *Journal* of Community Psychology, 40(4), 479–485. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcop.20518
- Suárez-Orozco C, Motti-Stefanidi F, Marks A, & Katsiaficas D. (2018). An integrative risk and resilience model for understanding the adaptation of immigrant-origin children and youth. *American Psychologist*, 73(6), 781-796. https://doi.org/10.1037/amp0000265Suárez-Orozco, C. (2018). Ecologies of care: addressing the needs of immigrant origin children and youth. *Journal of Global Ethics*, 14, 47 - 53.

https://doi.org/10.1080/17449626.2018.1496348

- Suranata, K., Atmoko, A., Rangka, I. B., & Ifdil, I. (2017). Risks and resilience of students with hearing impairment in an inclusive school at Bengkala, Bali, Indonesia. *Specialusis Ugdymas*, 2(37), 165-214.
- Szelei, N., Devlieger, I., Verelst, A., Spaas, C., Jervelund, S. S., Primdahl, N. L., Skovdal, M., Opaas, M., Durbeej, N., Osman, F., Soye, E., Colpin, H., De Haene, L., Aalto, S., Kankaanpaa, R., Peltonen, K., Andersen, A. J., Hilden, P. K., Watters, C. & Derluyn, I. (2022). Migrant Students' Sense of Belonging and the Covid-19 Pandemic: Implications for Educational Inclusion. *Social inclusion*, 10(2), 172-184. https://doi.org/10.17645/si.v10i2.5106
- The Greek Ombudsman, The Greek Deputy Ombudsman for Children's Rights, UNICEF. (2017). Access to formal education for unaccompanied children in shelters. <u>https://www.unicef.org/eca/sites/unicef.org.eca/files/eca-dataprod-</u> FINAL ENGLISH VERSION.pdf
- The Greek Ombudsman. (2021). Report regarding the educational integration of children living in Accommodation Centers and Reception and Identification Centers managed by the ministry of Migration and Asylum.
- The Lancet, Editorial, Trauma for migrant children stranded in Greece, vol 389, March 25, 2017.
- Triandafyllidou, A. (2020). "Migration in Greece," in *The Oxford Handbook of modern Greek politics*, edited by K. Featherstone & D. A. Sotiropoulos. Oxford University Press.
- Tzoraki, O. (2019). A descriptive study of the schooling and higher education reforms in response to the refugees' influx into Greece. *Social Sciences*, 8(3), 72. https://doi.org/10.3390/socsci8030072
- UNCHR (2022). Operational data portal. Refugee situations. https://data.unhcr.org/en/situations/mediterranean/location/5179
- Ungar M, & Theron L. (2020). Resilience and mental health: how multisystemic processes contribute to positive outcomes. *Lancet Psychiatry*, 7(5), 441-448. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2215-0366(19)30434-1
- Ungar, M. (2011). The social ecology of resilience: addressing contextual and cultural ambiguity of a nascent construct. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, *81*(1), 1-17. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1939-0025.2010.01067.x

- Ungar, M., & Liebenberg, L. (2011). Assessing resilience across cultures using mixed methods: Construction of the Child and Youth Resilience Measure. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, 5(2), 126–149. https://doi.org/10.1177/1558689811400607
- Ungar, M., Connelly, G., Liebenberg, L., & Theron, L. (2017). How schools enhance the development of young people's resilience. *Social Indicators Research*, *145*(2), 615–627. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11205-017-1728-8
- UNICEF (2020). *Refugee and migrant children*. <u>https://www.unicef.org/greece/en/refugee-and-migrant-children</u>
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, UNICEF & International Organization for Migration. (2019). Access to education for refugee and migrant children in Europe. <u>https://www.unhcr.org/neu/wp-content/uploads/sites/15/2019/09/Access-to-educationeurope-19.pdf</u>
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, UNICEF & International Organization for Migration. (2022). *Refugee and migrant children in Europe. Accompanied, unaccompanied and separated. Overview of trends. January to December 2021.* <u>https://www.unicef.org/eca/documents/refugee-and-migrant-children-europe-</u> accompanied-unaccompanied-and-separated
- Vaage, A. B., P. H. Thomsen, C. Rousseau, T. Wentzel-Larsen, T. V. Ta and E. Hauff (2011). "Paternal predictors of the mental health of children of Vietnamese refugees." Child and Adolescent Psychiatry and Mental Health 5: 2. DOI: 10.1186/1753-2000-5-2
- Vaishnavi, S., Connor, K., & Davidson, J. R. (2007). An abbreviated version of the Connor-Davidson Resilience Scale (CD-RISC), the CD-RISC2: Psychometric properties and applications in psychopharmacological trials. *Psychiatry research*, 152(2-3), 293-297. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2007.01.006
- van Rensburg, A. C., Theron, L. C, & Ungar, M. (2019). Using the CYRM-28 with South African young people: A factor structure analysis. *Research on Social Work Practice*, 29(1) 93-102. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049731517710326
- Vannest, K. J., Ura, S. K., Lavadia, C., Zolkoski, S. (2019). Self-report measures of resilience in children and youth. *Contemporary School Psychology*, 25, 406-415. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40688-019-00252-1
- Vergou, P. (2019). Living with difference: Refugee education and school segregation processes in Greece. *Urban Studies*, 56(15), 3162–3177. https://doi.org/10.1177/0042098019846448
- Verkuyten M. (2005). The social psychology of ethnic identity. Psychology Press
- von Soest, T., Mossige, S., Stefansen, K., and Hjemdal, O. (2010). A validation study of the resilience scale for adolescents (READ). *Journal of Psychopathological Behavioral Assessment*, *32*(2), 215–225. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10862-009-9149-x
- Werner, E. (1989). High-risk children in youth adulthood: A longitudinal study from birth to 32 years. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, *59*(1), 72-81. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1939-0025.1989.tb01636.x
- Windle, G., Bennett, K. M., & Noyes, J. (2011). A methodological review of resilience measurement scales. *Health and Quality of Life Outcomes*, 9(8), 1-18. https://doi.org/10.1186/1477-7525-9-8
- World Bank. 2020. The COVID-19 Pandemic: Shocks to education and policy responses. World Bank, Washington, DC. <u>https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/33696</u>

- Zand, B. K., Liebenberg, L., & Shamloo, Z. S. (2016). Validation of the Factorial Structure of the Child and Youth Resilience Measure for Use with Iranian Youth. *Child Indicators Research*, 10, 797-809. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12187-016-9412-0
- Ziomas, D., Capella, A., & Konstantinidou, D. (2017). Integrating refugee and migrant children into the educational system in Greece. ESPN Flash Report 2017/67, July 2017, European Social Policy Network (ESPN), European Commission.

https://ec.europa.eu/social/main.jsp?catId=1135&langId=en

Legal references

Directive 2011/95. Standards for the qualification of third-country nationals or stateless persons as beneficiaries of international protection, for a uniform status for refugees or for persons eligible for subsidiary protection, and for the content of the protection granted. 13 December 2011. https://eur-

lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:L:2011:337:0009:0026:en:PDF Directive 2013/33. Standards for the reception of applicants for international protection. 26

June 2013. <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/eli/dir/2013/33/oj</u>

UN General Assembly. (1951). Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees, 28 July 1951. *United Nations, Treaty Series, 189,* p. 137.

https://treaties.un.org/pages/ViewDetailsII.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg_no=V-2&chapter=5&Temp=mtdsg2&clang=_en

UN General Assembly. (1966). International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, 16 December 1966. *United Nations, Treaty Series, 993*, p. 3. https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=IND&mtdsg_no=IV-

3&chapter=4&clang= en

- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR]. (2003). Agenda for Protection. <u>https://www.unhcr.org/protection/globalconsult/3e637b194/agenda-protection-</u> <u>thirdedition.html</u>
- Common Ministerial Decision 180647/ΓΔ4/2016. Establishment, organization, operation, coordination, and education program of the Reception Facilities for Refugee Education (R.F.R.P.), criteria and staffing procedures. Government Gazette 3502/2016/B/31-10-2016.
- Common Ministerial Decision 79942/ΓΔ4/2019. *Registrations, transfers, attendance, and organizational matters of school life in secondary schools*. Government Gazette 2005/B/31-5-2019.
- Law 2101/1992. *Ratification of the International Convention on the rights of the child.* Government Gazette 192/A/2-12-1992.
- Law 4251/2014. *Immigration and Social Integration Code and other provisions*. Government Gazette A 80/1.4.2014.
- Law 4415/2016. Arrangements for Greek language education, intercultural education, and other provisions. Government Gazette A' 159/06-09-2016.
- Law 4636/2019. *On International Protection and other provisions.* Government Gazette 169/A/1-11-2019
- Law 5038/2023. *Immigration Code.* Government Gazette A 81/1.4.2023.

- Ministerial Decision 131024/Δ1/2016. Arrangements of Education Priority Zones (EPZ) -Establishment of EPZ Reception Classes, EPZ Remedial Teaching Classes and EPZ Reception Facilities for Refugee Education (EPZ R.F.R.P.) in primary schools. Government Gazette ΦEK 2687/B/29-8-2016.
- Ministerial Decision No. Φ1/90023/AΔ/Δ1/2022. Establishment of Reception Facilities for Refugee Education (R.F.R.P.). Designation of the school units for the 2022-2023 school year, within which the Reception Facilities for Refugee Education (R.F.R.P.) will function. Government Gazette 4032/B/29-7-2022.